Veterinary Parasitology 182 (2011) 22-40



ovided by Elsevier - Publisher Connector



Review

Veterinary Parasitology

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/vetpar



A review of parasitic zoonoses in a changing Southeast Asia

James V. Conlan^{a,*}, Banchob Sripa^b, Stephen Attwood^{c,d}, Paul N. Newton^{e,f}

^a School of Veterinary and Biomedical Sciences, Murdoch University, South Street, Murdoch, WA, Australia

^b Tropical Disease Research Laboratory, Department of Pathology, Faculty of Medicine, Khon Kaen University, Thailand

^c State Key Laboratory of Biotherapy, West China Hospital, West China Medical School, Sichuan University, Chengdu, PR China

^d Department of Zoology, The Natural History Museum, Cromwell Road, London SW7 5BD, United Kingdom

e Wellcome Trust-Mahosot Hospital-Oxford University Tropical Medicine Research Collaboration, Microbiology Laboratory, Mahosot Hospital, Vientiane, Laos

^f Centre for Clinical Vaccinology and Tropical Medicine, University of Oxford, Churchill Hospital, Oxford, UK

ARTICLE INFO

Keywords: Zoonosis Taeniasis Trichinellosis Food-borne trematodes Schistosomiasis Plasmodium knowlesi Leishmaniasis Zoonotic hookworm Southeast Asia

ABSTRACT

Parasitic zoonoses are common and widely distributed in the Southeast Asian region. However, the interactions between parasites, hosts and vectors are influenced by environmental, socio-cultural and livestock production changes that impact on the distribution, prevalence and severity of disease. In this review we provide an update on new knowledge in the context of ongoing changes for the food-borne pig associated zoonoses *Taenia solium* and *Trichinella* spp., the food-borne trematodes *Opisthorchis viverrini* and *Clonorchis sinensis*, the water-borne trematodes *Schistosoma* spp., the vector-borne zoonotic protozoa *Plasmodium knowlesi* and *Leishmania* spp. and the soil-borne zoonotic hookworm *Ancylostoma ceylanicum*. These various changes need to be considered when assessing or developing regional control programs or devising new research initiatives in a changing SE Asia.

© 2011 Elsevier B.V. Open access under CC BY-NC-ND license.

Contents

1.	Gener	al introduction	23
2.	Food-borne pig associated zoonotic helminthiasis		
	2.1.	Taeniasis and cysticercosis lifecycle, epidemiology and distribution in the region	23
	2.2.	Trichinellosis epidemiology and distribution in the region	25
	2.3.	Southeast Asia's livestock revolution	26
3.	Food-	borne trematodes	27
	3.1.	Opisthorchis epidemiology and distribution in the region	27
	3.2.	Clonorchis epidemiology and distribution in the region	27
	3.3.	Ecology of O. viverrini and C. sinensis	28
	3.4.	Environmental changes and potential impacts on FBT ecology and future control	28
4.	Schist	rosomiasis	29
	4.1.	Schistosoma japonicum epidemiology and distribution in the region	29
	4.2.	Schistosoma mekongi epidemiology and distribution in the region	30
	4.3.	Schistosoma malayensis epidemiology and distribution in the region	30
5.	Vecto	r-borne protozoan zoonoses in SE Asia	31
	5.1.	Plasmodium knowlesi malaria	31
	5.2.	Leishmaniasis	33

* Corresponding author. Tel.: +61 2 6271 2146; fax: +61 2 6271 2278. *E-mail address:* James.Conlan@foodstandards.gov.au (J.V. Conlan).

 $^{0304-4017 @ \ 2011 \} Elsevier \ B.V. \ Open \ access \ under \ CC \ BY-NC-ND \ license. \\ doi:10.1016/j.vetpar.2011.07.013$

6.	Zoonotic hookworm disease in SE Asia		
	6.1.	Historical perspectives on Ancylostoma ceylanicum	33
	6.2.	Contemporary studies on enteric hookworm prevalence	34
	6.3.	Cutaneous larva migrans	34
	6.4.	Eosinophilic enteritis	35
	6.5.	Ancylostoma ceylanicum in the context of regional programs for the control of soil transmitted Helminths	35
7.	Concluding comments		35
	Acknowledgements		36
	References		

1. General introduction

The zoonotic parasites circulating in Southeast (SE) Asia are a significant burden on human health and wellbeing and there are multiple transmission pathways that place people at risk. Here we discuss the food-borne pig associated helminths Taenia solium and Trichinella spp.; the small food-borne trematodes Opisthorchis viverrini and Clonorchis sinensis; the water-borne trematodes belonging to the genus Schistosoma; the vector-borne protozoa Plasmodium knowlesi and Leishmania spp. and the soilborne zoonotic hookworm Ancylostoma ceylanicum. All but P. knowlesi and trichinellosis have recently been designated neglected tropical diseases (NTDs) by the World Health Organisation (WHO, 2010). Worldwide, NTDs predominantly affect the poor with more than 40 million people infected and 750 million at risk (Keiser and Utzinger, 2005; Hotez et al., 2008), furthermore zoonotic neglected diseases make a significant contribution to the entrenchment of poverty in poor rural communities who derive income from livestock production (WHO, 2010). Vectorborne protozoan pathogens cause relatively few public health problems in SE Asia in comparison to Latin America and Africa, however, the recent discovery of a simian malaria parasite, P. knowlesi, infecting humans has reawakened interest, as this may have been an undetected cause of disease for many years in people who derive their living from the forest.

Southeast Asia is currently under going changes with respect to climate change, environmental degradation, deforestation and river basin management, socioeconomic development and the industrialisation of livestock production. These complex ecological changes have the potential to modify the interactions between hosts, vectors and parasites and these altered interactions impact on the distribution, prevalence and severity of disease. In this review we provide an update of new knowledge in the context of ecological changes in SE Asia, and we briefly discuss the implications for the design and implementation of control programs or research initiatives.

2. Food-borne pig associated zoonotic helminthiasis

The traditional practice of consuming uncooked or partially cooked meat in some SE Asian nations places many people at risk of acquiring food-borne parasitic zoonoses, particularly *T. solium* and members of the genus *Trichinella*. Many of the changes currently taking place in SE Asia have the potential to directly impact on the transmission of these medically important parasites to pigs and by extension to people.

2.1. Taeniasis and cysticercosis lifecycle, epidemiology and distribution in the region

The T. solium taeniasis and cysticercosis infection complex involves two distinct disease transmission processes and requires both humans and pigs to maintain the lifecycle. Humans are the definitive host, acquiring the adult tapeworm (taeniasis) following ingestion of viable larvae (cysticerci) in contaminated pork. Eggs are shed into the environment by the adult worm via faeces; pigs become infected following ingestion of contaminated feed or water or through direct coprophagia, thus completing the lifecycle. T. solium has public health significance because humans can also be inadvertently infected with cysticerci following the ingestion of eggs through poor hygiene or contaminated food and water. Human cysticercosis cases are not involved in perpetuating the lifecycle but are clinically important since cysticerci may form in the brain causing neurocysticercosis, leading to seizures, epilepsy, neurological sequelae or death. Taeniasis and cysticercosis caused by T. solium has been the subject of a number of recently published reviews with an Asian focus (Ito et al., 2003; Rajshekhar et al., 2003; Willingham et al., 2003, 2010; Dornv et al., 2004: Wandra et al., 2007: Conlan et al., 2008. 2009). Perhaps the most consistent underlying element of these reviews is the distinct lack of high quality data from community level studies describing the epidemiology and distribution of T. solium in SE Asia. We will not replicate these reviews here; rather we seek to provide an update of new knowledge in the context of the changes taking place in much of SE Asia.

The distribution and epidemiology of *T. solium* in Thailand, Vietnam, Laos and Cambodia are described in detail by Willingham et al. (2010) and the distribution of *T. asiatica* in SE Asia has recently been described by Eom et al. (2009). The most recent data comes from Laos where surveys were conducted in 24 village communities in four northern provinces and among pigs at slaughter. Human cysticercosis prevalence was determined to be 2.2% by antigen capture ELISA and there was strong evidence of a focal distribution with just over half of the cases detected residing in three villages in Oudomxay province (Conlan et al., in preparation). No significant risk factors for cysticercosis were found, and although infection was rare, the highest prevalence was observed in people of the Mon-Khmer

24

ethnic group, the poorest households and people from Oudomxay province. The prevalence of taeniasis was estimated to be 8.4% (110/1306) based on copro-microscopy and self-reported proglottids in stool: prevalence ranged from zero to 17% at the village level and was significantly associated with consumption of uncooked beef (laap ngeua), age, gender, province and ethnicity. T. saginata was the most frequently detected tapeworm, 94% (33/55) and 6% (2/35) of recovered worms were identified by PCR as T. saginata and T. solium, respectively. In Lao pigs, T. solium cysts were infrequently detected, 0.8% (5/590) of pigs at slaughter had visible cysts and all were heavy infections. T. hydatigena cysts were detected in 22.4% of pigs (132/590) and T. asiatica cysts were detected in 0.2% (1/590). Seroprevalence of swine cysticercosis by antigen ELISA was 68.5% (404/590) and was disproportionate to the prevalence of all Taenia cysts detected by inspection. All but three of the inspection positive animals (three T. hvdatigena positive pigs) were reactive in the ELISA; thereby providing evidence that the inspection results were specific, but not at all sensitive. Intestinal helminth studies in the Laos rarely describe the species of Taenia detected in stool (Conlan et al., 2008), however Taenia tapeworms were partially identified to the species level in three recent studies. In a study on Opisthorchis viverrini infection (Sayasone et al., 2009) in southern Laos, 23 tapeworms were recovered following praziquanitel treatment and 18 were identified as T. saginata and the remaining five were not identified to the species level. The methods used by Sayasone et al. (2009) to characterise the tapeworms were not reported. A similar study in Khammuane province in central Laos recovered 15 worms from 12 patients and all were morphologically identified as T. saginata (Chai et al., 2009). T. asiatica can be misclassified as T. saginata in the absence of molecular confirmation (Anantaphruti et al., 2007) and caution should be exercised in interpreting data from the studies of Sayasone et al. (2009) and Chai et al. (2009) without the exclusion of T. asiatica from the differential diagnosis. The third study, conducted nationally, reported an overall taeniasis prevalence of 1.1% (408/37,090) from which 120 tapeworms were genetically and morphologically typed; three T. solium cases were identified from Luangprabang province in northern Laos (Eom et al., 2009). To date, T. solium has only been reported in the north of the country whereas T. saginata has a national distribution, T. asiatica taeniasis has not yet been detected in Laos.

T. solium taeniasis and cysticercosis have been confirmed in two regions of the Indonesian archipelago (see Willingham et al., 2010). In Bali, *T. solium* is endemic but transmission and prevalence seems to be on the decline (Wandra et al., 2006, 2007; Sudewi et al., 2008). In Papua, *T. solium* appears to be hyperendemic in at least two districts where seroprevalence levels in the human population are some of the highest in the world and endemic in a further two districts (Salim et al., 2009). No other human *Taenia* species are known to be co-endemic in Papua (Wandra et al., 2007). North Sumatra, Flores, Sulawesi and other regions are often reported in the literature to be endemic for *T. solium*, but there are no verifiable contemporary published data to support this assertion. *T. solium* taeniasis in humans or cysticercosis in pigs has not been reported from North Sumatra; rather, evidence indicates the area is endemic for T. asiatica (Wandra et al., 2006, 2007) although this seems to be on the decline (Ito et al., 2003). In Flores, published literature (Simanjuntak et al., 1997) does not provide evidence of T. solium endemicity. The most reliable and conclusive data come from studies conducted in Bali and Papua (Wandra et al., 2007; Sudewi et al., 2008; Salim et al., 2009). There is evidence, albeit limited, that T. solium is present in Timor-Leste and Indonesian West Timor based on reports of suspected cases by district health officials (see Willingham et al., 2010) and a case report of several T. solium worms being extracted from a patient presenting with a perforated intestine after blunt trauma to the abdomen (Abu-Salem and Hassan, 2003). Further studies of the human and pig populations are required to understand better the epidemiology of Taenia spp. on Timor Island.

Limited data are available for taeniasis and cysticercosis in countries such as Malaysia and the Philippines although evidence presented by Willingham et al. (2010) indicates endemicity. Sporadic human neurocysticercosis cases are infrequently observed in Malaysia (Arasu et al., 2005; Nor Zainura et al., 2005) and typically detected in migrant workers (Arasu et al., 2005). However, a recent survey of 135 people from a single rural village in Ranau district, Sabah, East Malaysia found 2.2% seroprevalence for antibodies against cysticercosis (Noor Azian et al., 2006). These authors used a cut-off calculated as the mean of the 135 serum samples tested plus three standard deviations rather then a more robust use of a panel of negative control sera. It is not clear why this 'arbitrary' cut-off was used and as such Noor Azian et al. (2006) may have underestimated the seroprevalence in the Ranau community by at least four-fold. A conservative estimate based on the data presented in the Noor Azian et al. (2006) study indicates that seroprevalence could be greater than 10% in Ranau village. It is difficult to draw conclusions from this study, but T. solium cysticercosis in non-Muslim indigenous communities of Malaysia may be an unrecognised problem. To date, no surveys of swine cysticercosis or human taeniasis have been reported in the scientific literature in Malaysia. In the Philippines, T. solium cysticercosis has been detected in swine (see Martinez-Hernandez et al., 2009) and a single seroprevalence survey for human cysticercosis found that 24.6% of the Macanip community in Eastern Visayas had antibodies. As with other regions in SE Asia, human cysticercosis may cluster in poor, remote communities of Malaysia and the Philippines.

In addition to *T. solium*, two other taeniid species cause human taeniasis in SE Asia. *T. saginata* and *T. asiatica*, which are associated with bovines and pigs as intermediate hosts, respectively, are also prevalent in the region with variable distribution (see Ito et al., 2003; Eom et al., 2009). Neither *T. saginata* or *T. asiatica* are associated with human cysticercosis, but they could potentially influence the transmission dynamics of *T. solium* through competitive mechanisms associated with crowding in the human gut (Conlan et al., 2009). In addition to *T. solium* and *T. asiatica*, pigs are also the intermediate host for the dog tapeworm *T. hydatigena* and through immune-mediated processes in the intermediate host this canine taeniid may limit the reproductive potential of related species, including *T. solium* (Conlan et al., 2009).

Kanchanaburi province in western Thailand appears to be the only locality where the sympatric occurrence of all three human Taenia species has been definitively established in a single geographically restricted area (Anantaphruti et al., 2007, 2010). All three human Taenia species are endemic in the vast Indonesian archipelago (Wandra et al., 2007) but there appears to be geographic partitioning of the three tapeworms. T. asiatica has been reported from Bali (Simanjuntak et al., 1997), but there are no contemporary data to verify this assertion and recent reviews indicate that only T. saginata and T. solium are endemic (Wandra et al., 2006, 2007). A hospital based study in Vietnam detected all three species (Somers et al., 2007), but it is not clear if this constituted sympatric occurrence or if the patients were from geographically distinct areas. Likewise, in the Philippines all three human *Taenia* worms have been detected (Eom et al., 2009; Martinez-Hernandez et al., 2009) but sympatric distribution cannot be determined from the limited data.

The co-distribution of canine Taenia is difficult to determine since there is scarce literature on T. hydatigena infecting pigs or dogs in SE Asia. As far as we are aware, T. hydatigena has only been reported in pigs in Vietnam (Willingham et al., 2003) and Laos (Conlan et al., in preparation) and that four Taenia species of humans, dogs, pigs and bovines are co-endemic in both countries, and are likely to occur sympatrically. Conlan et al. (in preparation) observed that in this multi-species co-endemic environment, one Taenia species predominated in the human host and one in the pig host. T. saginata was the predominant adult-stage worm infecting people in northern Laos and T. hydatigena accounted for the majority of cysts detected in pigs at slaughter (Conlan et al., in preparation). These authors used a simple maximum likelihood estimator to predict true prevalence in pigs and estimated 56% were infected with T. hydatigena in comparison to 4% and 1% of pigs infected with T. solium and T. asiatica, respectively (Conlan et al., in preparation). The results from Laos provide indirect evidence that immune-mediated competitive mechanisms in the intermediate host may suppress the transmission potential of T. solium. Consumption of uncooked beef in Laos was highly prevalent (Conlan et al., in preparation) and was probably the strongest factor controlling human taeniasis; this in turn reduced the infection pressure of T. solium on pigs. In contrast to the Lao study, there was no clearly dominant species in west Thailand where three human Taenia species are co-endemic (Anantaphruti et al., 2007, 2010), providing evidence that crowding in the definitive host may not be a density-dependent constraint. At this stage there are no published data on T. solium, T. asiatica or T. hydatigena prevalence in the pig population in this endemic region of west Thailand. From the human data though, it seems T. solium and T. asiatica co-exist in the pig population in Kanchanaburi province without immunemediated competitive interference. Research is needed to understand the immune-mediated interactions of related Taenia species in pigs as was undertaken for ovine cysticercosis more than 30 years ago in New Zealand (Gemmell et al., 1987).

2.2. Trichinellosis epidemiology and distribution in the region

Trichinellosis is a direct zoonosis caused by infection with nematodes of the genus *Trichinella* and is one of the most widely distributed parasitic zoonoses worldwide (Dupouy-Camet, 2000; Pozio and Murrell, 2006). Infection occurs via the consumption of encysted larvae in the muscle of infected animals and involves an enteral phase associated with excystment, sexual maturation, reproduction and larval penetration of the intestinal wall and a parenteral phase associated with the migration of larvae, via lymphatic and blood vessels, to striated muscles where they encyst in a nurse cell complex. Clinical symptoms in humans are related to the number of viable larvae consumed and are typically associated with the parenteral phase (Dupouy-Camet et al., 2002). Humans are a dead-end host and not involved in perpetuating the lifecycle.

Three species of Trichinella have been documented in the SE Asian region, the encapsulated T. spiralis and the nonencapsulated T. pseudospiralis and T. papuae, and all have been associated with human disease (Pozio et al., 2009). T. spiralis has a regional distribution (Pozio, 2001) with the majority of outbreaks recorded in the ethnically diverse regions of central and northern Laos, northern Thailand and northwest Vietnam where consumption of uncooked pork is common (Barennes et al., 2008; Kaewpitoon et al., 2008; Taylor et al., 2009). Recent outbreaks of T. papuae originating from wild pigs in Thailand (Khumjui et al., 2008; Kusolsuk et al., 2010) together with cases from Papua New Guinea (PNG) (Pozio et al., 1999, 2004) suggests the geographic range of this sylvatic species encompasses continental SE Asia and all the main islands to PNG (Kusolsuk et al., 2010). T. pseudospiralis was detected in southern Thailand where villagers were infected after consuming wild pig meat in 1994/1995 (Jongwutiwes et al., 1998).

Data on trichinellosis of wildlife and domestic animals in SE Asia are scarce. Surveys of pigs in SE Asia, specifically addressing trichinellosis prevalence and burden of infection, are limited and contemporary data are documented in two small research studies in Vietnam and Laos. In Son La province in northwest Vietnam, an outbreak of human trichinellosis occurred in 2008 (Taylor et al., 2009) leading to an investigation of swine trichinellosis from December 2008 to April 2009 (Vu Thi et al., 2010). Vu Thi et al. (2010) found almost one fifth of pigs in the survey area had serological evidence of Trichinella infection as determined by the excretory-secretory (ES)-ELISA and 15% of these serologically reactive animals had evidence of muscle larvae. T. spiralis was the only species detected and the muscle burden ranged from 0.04 to 0.38 larvae per gram (lpg) of muscle (Vu Thi et al., 2010), indicating a relatively low burden of infection but still posing a risk for human disease. The disproportionate serological and muscle digestion results in this study were interpreted as being due to low sensitivity of muscle digestion or lack of ES-ELISA specificity (Vu Thi et al., 2010). Since 50 grams of muscle per animal was digested, it seems reasonable to assume that poor test specificity was the strongest controlling factor in a study environment where polyparasitism in the pig population is common. In Laos, a recent study of swine trichinellosis was conducted in four northern provinces. three bordering Vietnam in the northeast and one sharing a border with China in the north (Conlan et al., in preparation). Muscle digestion of tongue and diaphragm was the only method used and less than 2% of slaughter pigs were infected, ranging from zero to 4% for the four provinces. A subset of larvae were speciated and all identified as T. spiralis. Ten animals had 0.1-0.9 lpg, three animals had 1-10 lpg and two animals had >10 lpg, the highest recorded burden of infection was 69 lpg (Conlan et al., in preparation). A slaughterhouse survey in Cambodia in 2005 found a very low seroprevalence of swine trichinellosis (1.13%, 5/440) and there was no difference between intensively produced and free-range pigs (Sovyra, T., unpublished thesis, Chiang Mai University, Thailand and Frei University, Berlin, Germany).

The majority of reports of trichinellosis arise from outbreaks in human populations (Pozio, 2007) and for the most part these have been discussed in detail elsewhere (Pozio, 2001, 2007; Kaewpitoon et al., 2008; Odermatt et al., 2010). Community level surveys of trichinellosis in SE Asia specifically addressing prevalence and risk factors of exposure to this food-borne nematode are scarce. In part this is a consequence of the difficulty of interpreting serological data based on the ES-ELISA and the excessive cost of western blot analysis. However, a recent study has sought to investigate human trichinellosis at the community level in four provinces in northern Laos (Conlan et al., in preparation), including Oudomxay province where an outbreak in 2005 affected more than 600 people (Barennes et al., 2008). Almost one fifth of the survey population had antibodies to Trichinella detected by the ES-ELISA. Antibody positivity was significantly associated with consumption of uncooked pork (particularly fermented pork sausage, "Som moo"), increasing age, increasing wealth status and ethnicity; people of the ethnic minority Hmong and Mon-Khmer groups were less likely to have ES-ELISA reactive sera compared to people from the majority Lao-Tai ethnic group. The consumption of uncooked fermented pork was most common in the Lao-Tai ethnic group and increased with increasing age with almost 50% of people aged 25-54 years reporting consumption of fermented pork. The interpretation of the serological data presented problems since many of a subset of the ES-ELISA positive sera were negative by western blot analysis and may have represented poor specificity and false positives. False positive results have been associated with polyparsitism and infections with other nematodes (Gomez-Morales et al., 2008) and these were common in the Lao study population (Conlan et al., in preparation), indicating trichinellosis seroprevalence may have been overestimated.

Even with an apparent decline in the number of outbreaks in northern Thailand (Kaewpitoon et al., 2008) and an apparent increase in northwest Vietnam (Taylor et al., 2009), there is insufficient evidence to suggest that trichinellosis is emerging or re-emerging in the SE Asian region. The evidence to date indicates that trichinellosis may be endemically stable. The minimum number of larvae required to cause clinical disease has been estimated to be between 70 and 150 larvae (Dupouy-Camet et al., 2002) and in Laos the volume of fermented sausage consumed in a sitting is most often less than 50 grams (Conlan et al., in preparation). The prevalence of *T. spiralis* larvae in backyard and free-range pigs is relatively low and the majority harbour a low worm burden (<1 lpg) (Vu Thi et al., 2010) (Conlan et al., in preparation) suggesting that in a community where uncooked pork is consumed, most infections will be subclinical. Severe clinical cases predominantly occur as sporadic point source outbreaks or sporadic isolated cases (Odermatt et al., 2010). Trichinellosis endemic stability requires verification by well-designed and comprehensive epidemiological studies of pigs and people but it could provide important insights for the implementation of disease control initiatives.

2.3. Southeast Asia's livestock revolution

Southeast Asia is currently in the midst of a livestock revolution driven by a high demand for animal derived protein, to meet this demand livestock production has increased in terms of absolute numbers, but most dramatically in production output. Official pig production data published by the United Nations Food and Agricultural Organisation (FAO) clearly demonstrates this trend (FAO. 2010a,b); in the 11 ASEAN nations, the number of pigs produced in 1998 rose from 53.9 million to 69.4 million in 2008, representing an increase of 28.7%. Whereas, the volume of pork produced in the same period rose from 4 million tonnes to 6.4 million tonnes, representing an increase of 58.9%. The numbers are even more telling for the three countries producing the most pork, Vietnam, Philippines and Thailand, where pig numbers have increased by 34% while pork output has increased by 75.1% (FAO, 2010a,b).

Increased productivity has principally been achieved by improved pig production practices, including the introduction of new genetics, better feeding, improved husbandry and management and disease control. Thai pig production is firmly entrenched in the intensive commercial sector using Western pig breeds (Kunavongkrit and Heard, 2000). After the introduction of commercial breeds in the 1960s (FAO, 2002) the intensive commercial sector grew rapidly and accounted for 80% of all Thai pig production by 2000 (Kunavongkrit and Heard, 2000). However, increased productivity has not been achieved by intensification of the industry across the region; in Vietnam the majority of pigs are still produced by smallholder farmers but intensification of the industry continues (Tisdell, 2009). Western breed pigs are ill suited to harsh free-range systems and are not common in remote mountainous areas (Dang-Nguyen et al., 2010). Indigenous breed pigs in Thailand and Vietnam are mostly produced in remote, mountainous ethnic minority communities but they now make up only a small portion of the genetic pool in the respective countries (Charoensook et al., 2009; Dang-Nguyen et al., 2010). In other Mekong countries where trichinellosis and T. solium are also a concern, the change has not been so great. For the period 1998-2008, pork output in Laos rose by 77% being mirrored by a 71% increase in the number of pigs produced, a similar situation was observed in Cambodia where pork production increased by 10% while the pig population declined by 5% (FAO, 2010a,b). Western pig breeds have increased in number over the past 10 years in these two Mekong countries, however the majority of production still takes place in the smallholder-backyard farm sector using 'indigenous' breeds.

The dramatic changes to pig production in Vietnam and Thailand over the past 20 years have important implications for zoonotic parasite transmission. In Thailand, outbreaks of trichinellosis and T. solium taeniasis and cysticercosis are concentrated in remote areas populated by ethnic minority groups who practice traditional pig production methods and consume uncooked or improperly cooked pork (Waikagul et al., 2006; Anantaphruti et al., 2007, 2010; Kaewpitoon et al., 2008). In the 30-year period 1962-1991 there were 118 documented outbreaks of trichinellosis involving 5400 patients, averaging four outbreaks and 180 patients per year (Khamboonruang, 1991). In contrast, in the 16-year period 1991-2006 there were 17 outbreaks involving 1920 patients, averaging one outbreak and 121 patients per year (Kaewpitoon et al., 2008). Significantly, many of the outbreaks since 1991 have been attributed to the sylvatic cycle after consuming wild pig meat (Kaewpitoon et al., 2008; Khumiui et al., 2008; Kusolsuk et al., 2010), indicating that human trichinellosis contracted via domestic pigs is now rare. Likewise, T. solium taeniasis and cysticercosis cases in Thailand are rare in the general population (Waikagul et al., 2006). There are insufficient longitudinal pig production and corresponding human disease data from other countries in the Mekong region to make similar comparisons, but we could reasonably expect incidence in human populations to decline with the continued expansion of improved pig husbandry practices.

3. Food-borne trematodes

Clinically important trematodes in SE Asia include Opisthorchis viverrini, Clonorchis sinensis, Fasciola spp. and Paragonimus spp. (Sripa et al., 2010) and the most prevalent trematodes with severe clinical complications are the small food-borne liver flukes. O. viverrini and C. sinensis. The complex life cycle of O. viverrini and C. sinensis includes two intermediate hosts, Bithynia snails and fish predominantly belonging to the family Cyprinidae. Final definitive hosts including humans, dogs and cats become infected after eating raw or inadequately cooked fish habouring infective metacercariae (see Sripa et al. (2007) for a detailed description of the life cycle). The adult liver fluke infections induce several hepatobiliary diseases in humans including hepatomegaly, cholangitis, gallstones, and cholangiocarcinoma, a subtype of primary liver cancer arising from the bile ducts (Sripa et al., 2007; Sripa and Pairojkul, 2008). Liver fluke endemic countries, including Laos, Thailand and Vietnam, are among the top six countries worldwide with the highest incidence of liver cancer (Ferlay et al., 2010). Since food-borne parasitic zoonoses involve complex interactions between several diverse hosts control of these infections is difficult. With a paucity of parasite control campaigns in certain countries in the SE Asian region and possibly changes to the environment and climate, reemergence of these food-borne diseases may be increasing, as is the case for other trematodes (Yang et al., 2005; MasComa et al., 2009). We highlight here the epidemiology, life cycle, climate and environmental changes and potential impact on emergence of opisthorchiasis and clonorchiasis.

3.1. Opisthorchis epidemiology and distribution in the region

The first human cases of O. viverrini infection were reported in Thailand, nearly 100 years ago (Leiper, 1915). Later, opisthorchiasis has been reported from other countries including Laos, Cambodia and Vietnam with sporadic case reports from Malaysia, Singapore and the Philippines (Sripa et al., 2010). Over 10 million people in Southeast Asia are infected with O. viverrini (Sripa et al., 2010). In Thailand, an early study reported a high prevalence of up to 100% in certain villages of Northeast Thailand (Sadun, 1955) and the first nationwide survey in 1980-1981 revealed an overall prevalence of *O. viverrini* infection of 14%: northeast (34.6%), central (6.3%), the north (5.6%) and the south (0.01%). Due to intensive and continuous control activities, the national prevalence of infection declined to 9.4% or about 6 million people infected in the year 2000 (Jongsuksuntigul and Imsomboon, 2003). However, contemporary data indicates local endemic areas in northeast Thailand still have high prevalence approaching 70%, possibly due to re-emergence (Sripa, 2008).

In Laos, it is estimated that between 1.5 and 2 million people are infected with O. viverrini (WHO, 2008), representing almost a third of the Lao human population. A nationwide survey of 29,846 primary schoolchildren from 17 provinces and Vientiane Municipality showed an average prevalence of O. viverrini infection of 10.9% with high prevalence in Khammuane, Saravane and Savannakhet province (32.2%, 21.5% and 25.9%, respectively) (Rim et al., 2003). A recent survey in Saravane district revealed O. viverrini prevalence of 58.5% among 814 persons from 13 villages (Sayasone et al., 2007). There are few reports on O. viverrini infection in Cambodia. A small survey in primary schoolchildren from Kampongcham province demonstrated O. viverrini prevalence of 4.0% from 251 subjects (Lee et al., 2002). A high prevalence of opisthorchiasis (40%) was recently observed in the human population of Kratie province in northeastern Cambodia (Sinoun M., personal communication). The geographical range of O. viverrini extends to southern Cambodia with a recent survey detecting metacercariae in 10 species of freshwater cyprinoids with prevalence ranging from 2.1% to 66.7% of captured fish (Touch et al., 2009). In Vietnam, both human liver fluke infections have been reported; C. sinensis in the northern region and O. viverrini in the central and southern regions. O. viverrini prevalence in three endemic southern provinces range from 15.2% to 36.9% (De et al., 2003) and prevalence of up to 40% has been reported in six endemic districts in central Vietnam, namely Nui Thanh, Mo Duc, Mhu My, Song Cau, Tuy An and Buon Don (WHO, 2008).

3.2. Clonorchis epidemiology and distribution in the region

C. sinensis infection has been reported from many parts of east Asia; eastern Siberia, Japan, the Republic of

Korea, China, Taiwan and Vietnam. Sporadic cases have been reported in Malaysia, Singapore and the Philippines (IARC, 1994). In China, C. sinensis is endemic in southern and northeastern provinces, i.e. Guangxi, Guangdong, Heilongjiang, Jilin (Lun et al., 2005). In Southeast Asia, clonorchiasis has been reported in northern Vietnam. An epidemiological survey carried out in 12 of 61 provinces of Vietnam showed that C. sinensis was prevalent in nine northern provinces with prevalence ranging from 0.2% to 26.0%, mainly in the Red River delta region (De et al., 2003; WHO, 2008). A recent study in northern Vietnam showed human C. sinensis prevalence of 26% (Dang et al., 2008). However, the prevalence of C. sinensis infection in fish was quite low (1.9-5.1%) (Thu et al., 2007). C. sinensis cases have been detected by molecular diagnosis in central Thailand, indicating the geographic range may extend beyond current knowledge (Traub et al., 2009), but no other reports of clonorchiasis in SE Asia other than northern Vietnam have been published. More work is therefore required to confirm the geographic range and abundance of C. sinensis in other countries including northern Laos.

3.3. Ecology of O. viverrini and C. sinensis

Three species of Bithynia snails namely Bithynia funiculata, B. siamensis siamensis and B. siamensis goniomphalos have been reported as the first intermediate host for O. viverrini in Thailand (Brandt, 1974). Over 80 species of the Cyprinoid family, and at least 13 species of other families can serve as the second intermediate host (Komiya, 1966; Vichasri et al., 1982; Rim, 1986; WHO, 1995). The prevalence of liver fluke infection in snails is typically low, 0.05-1.6% (Harinasuta, 1969; Brockelman et al., 1986; Adam et al., 1993), whereas the prevalence in several species of cyprinoid fish may be as high as 90-95% (Harinasuta and Vajrasthira, 1960; Vichasri et al., 1982). The most common susceptible species of cyprinoid fish are in the genus of Puntius, Cyclocheilichthys and Hampala (Wykoff et al., 1965; Vichasri et al., 1982). The disproportion of prevalence of the liver fluke in snail hosts and fish reflects the effective infection and abundance of cercariae. The release of up to 1728 cercariae per day has been reported from one O. viverrini infected snail (Phongsasakulchoti et al., 2005). The intensity of liver fluke infection in fish varies by season, type of water body, species and individual (Vichasri et al., 1982; Rim, 1986; Sithithaworn et al., 1997). The number of metacercariae per fish generally ranges from one to hundreds. However, over 30,000 metacercariae per fish and more than 6000 metacercariae per gram have been reported in Pseudorasbora parva from China and Korea (Rim, 1986; Chen et al., 1994). In Thailand, metacercarial burdens peak in the dry winter months October to February and decreases in the summer and wet season months March to September (Vichasri et al., 1982; Sithithaworn et al., 1997). Snail populations also exhibit strong seasonal dependent variation, being highly abundant in the wet season (Brockelman et al., 1986). Bithynia spp. are distributed mainly in shallow, clear water reservoirs with a depth of less than 30 cm (Ngern-klun et al., 2006). The breeding grounds of snails are paddy fields and the environs of major river basins

and lakes. Therefore, wetland areas with small lakes along rivers are good habitats for snails and fish intermeiate hosts and subsequent liver fluke transmission.

Transmission of Opisthorchis and Clonorchis among hosts is seasonal (Wykoff et al., 1965; Brockelman et al., 1986; Chen et al., 1994; Rim, 2005). In tropical countries, such as Thailand, it is likely that the peak time of faecal contamination of water reservoirs and snail infection occurs in the wet season through household drainage and open defecation during planting (Wykoff et al., 1965; Brockelman et al., 1986). Transmission of cercariae to fish and subsequently metacercariae to humans may be highest at the end of the wet season when snails are concentrated and fish are still abundant (Vichasri et al., 1982). Despite the complex host finding mechanism (Haas et al., 1990), the free swimming cercaria can locate appropriate species of fish in reservoirs. For C. sinensis, the shedding of cercariae from snails is governed by water temperature. Flukes may over winter as rediae in the snail host and erupt in spring, or new infections may re-establish each year from faecal contamination. In either case, peak transmission would occur in summer months (Rim, 1986).

Prevalence of liver fluke in reservoir hosts such as pigs. cats, and dogs, varies considerably by area (Scholz et al., 2003; Sithithaworn and Haswell-Elkins, 2003; Lin et al., 2005; Nguyen et al., 2009). A relatively high prevalence of liver fluke infection has been reported in cats (36.4%) and to a lesser extent in dogs (3.8%) in the Chi River basin of Northeast Thailand (Enes et al., 2010) where the prevalence of O. viverrini infection is high (Sripa, 2008). Similarly, high prevalence of *C. sinensis* in cats (70%), dogs (50%) and pigs (27%) correlates with human prevalence (31.6%) in southern China (Yu et al., 2003; Lin et al., 2005). Faecal contamination from infected animals undoubtedly contributes to transmission to snails in liver fluke endemic areas, particularly during flooding. Therefore, control of reservoir host transmission by anthelmintic treatment, concurrent with human treatment, is recommended to prevent reemergence after liver fluke elimination in humans.

3.4. Environmental changes and potential impacts on FBT ecology and future control

Despite control campaigns over the past three decades in Thailand and Laos, food-borne zoonotic trematodes remain major health problems in the region. Recent evidence suggests that climate change may affect geographical distribution of certain parasitic diseases (Poulin, 2006; Yang et al., 2010). Reinfection or re-emergence is common due to the persistence of environmental risk factors including infected snails and fish intermediate hosts, reservoir hosts (cats and dogs) and humans. Transmission occurs in both natural habitats and in aquaculture ponds, and is most variable both geographically and temporally, with the variability related to climatic conditions. In SE Asia, climate change is a real phenomenon, causing more frequent intense events such as storms and flooding (ADB, 2009). Climate change is expected to have a significant effect on the food-borne zoonoses (Mas-Coma et al., 2009). More frequent extreme weather conditions, mainly heavy rainfall, can readily change the transmission pattern through different mechanisms. For example, flooding can quickly change habitats affecting the density of intermediate snail host species, and transport infected snails to new areas. Moreover, runoff from human settlements and animal keeping areas can carry liver fluke eggs into snail habitats and thereby increase infection pressure on the first intermediate hosts.

Warmer conditions generally promote the transmission of parasites and raise their local abundance (Poulin, 2006). The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC, 2007) reports an increasing trend in mean surface air temperature in Southeast Asia over the past several decades, with a 0.1–0.3 °C increase per decade recorded between 1951 and 2000. As mentioned earlier, all trematodes have complex life cycles and use snails as their first intermediate hosts. Asexual multiplication of the trematodes in snails produces a large number of infective cercariae. The cercarial production rate in snails is fundamental for overall parasite transmission success and this process is relatively temperature dependent, in that an increase in temperature is coupled with an increase in cercarial output (Lo and Lee. 1996: Umadevi and Madhavi. 1997: Mouritsen. 2002). Temperature-mediated changes in cercarial output also vary among trematode species, from small reductions to 200-fold increases in response to a 10°C rise in temperature (Poulin, 2006). In addition, geographical latitude may also affect the production of cercariae by snails. Within the latitude range of 20–55°, trematodes from lower latitudes showed more pronounced temperature-driven increases in cercarial output than those from higher latitudes. The net outcome of increasing temperature will be a greater number of cercarial infective stages in aquatic habitats. A few reports have mentioned the effects of climate and environment changes on O. viverrini and C. sinensis emergence, albeit indirectly (Sithithaworn and Haswell-Elkins, 2003; Andrews et al., 2008). By the nature of their life cycle, it is possible that climate change in SE Asia, including intense rainfall and flooding and warmer temperatures, may enhance liver fluke abundance and transmission.

4. Schistosomiasis

Schistosomiasis is caused by infection with species of the blood-fluke Schistosoma. The life-cycle includes a single intermediate host, a freshwater snail, which for the endemic Chinese and Southeast Asian Schistosoma, is always of the family Pomatiopsidae. Three Schistosoma species are recognized as infecting humans in Southeast Asia, namely S. japonicum, S. malayensis and S. mekongi. Phylogenetically all three species belong to the Schistosoma sinensium clade (Attwood et al., 2008), so named because of the basal (ancestral) position of S. sinensium in the clade comprising these four Schistosoma species and S. ovuncatum. S. sinensium and its sister taxon S. ovuncatum are both transmitted by snails of the Triculinae and both are exclusively parasites of rodents; these two characters are regarded as plesiomorphic (ancestral) in Asian Schistosoma (see Davis, 1992; Attwood et al., 2002). These taxa have also been referred to as the "Schistosoma japonicum-group" because all have a minutely spined egg as first described for *S. japonicum* (see Rollinson and Southgate, 1987).

4.1. Schistosoma japonicum epidemiology and distribution in the region

Schistosoma japonicum is often described as a "true zoonosis" (Ross et al., 1997; Gan et al., 2006; McGarvey et al., 2006), because 46 definitive host species representing 28 genera and 7 orders have been found to be naturally infected with S. japonicum (Ross et al., 2001; Shi et al., 2001; McGarvey et al., 2006); however, only one third of these species are thought to have a potentially significant role in transmission (Chen, 1993). Schistosomiasis japonica causes major public health problems in China and the Philippines (McGarvey et al., 2006) and S. japonicum has also been reported from a few isolated foci in central Sulawesi (Indonesia) where some human infections have been reported (Cross, 1976). Approximately 6.7 million people live in areas of endemic schistosomiasis japonica in the Philippines with 200,000 people estimated to be infected (Coutinho et al., 2006). In China, despite over 45 years of integrated control efforts, approximately one million people, and more than 1.7 million bovines and other mammals, are currently infected (Zhou et al., 2005). The resilience of schistosomiasis japonica to control efforts can be attributed to the existence of significant animal reservoirs of disease. Much work has been devoted to determining which species are involved as reservoirs for disease affecting the human population in endemic areas.

Although 19 species of Rodentia are found naturally infected in China and the Philippines, many of these (particularly the field rats) may not be epidemiologically significant. In the Philippines, prevalences of 85% and 56.5-95.5% have been recorded in natural populations of Rattus norvegicus and R. rattus, respectively, but in most cases the adult worms were found trapped in the lungs and few produced viable eggs (He et al., 2001). Studies in Anhui Province, China, estimated Relative Transmission Indices (RTIs) for different definitive host groups: these data, which combined estimates of prevalence, intensities of infection, and fecal production, to determine relative contributions to transmission, indicated that 89.8% of eggs originated from water buffalo (Bubalus bubalus), 5.4% from goats (Capra hircus), 4.4% from humans (Homo sapiens) and only 0.2% from dogs and pigs (Canis familiaris and Felis domestica) (Wang et al., 2005). However, there appears to be marked inter-village variation (even among ecologically similar villages) and the same authors reported an RTI of 80.4% for humans and only 4.5% for water buffalo in the second of the two villages in their study. In contrast, in the Philippines, Riley et al. (2008) used goodness-of-fit testing for mathematical transmission models, with an AIC approximation, to explain variation in the prevalence of human infections among 50 villages of western Samar. Their findings suggested no significant role for water buffalo in the S. japonicum transmission cycle that affects humans, but some association was indicated between transmission to snails from rodents and prevalence in humans (Riley et al., 2008). A cross-sectional survey of the same 50 villages was also undertaken in order to investigate any

association between infection in humans and in animals in the Philippines (McGarvey et al., 2006). The study found strong associations between the intensity of infections (as eggs per gram, epg) in cats, dogs and humans; this is in contrast to work done in China, which found little role for dogs and cats in the maintenance of infections in human populations (Wang et al., 2005). In western Samar the prevalence in the different host groups were; rats 30%, dogs 19%, water buffalo 3%, cats 3% and pigs 2%. It should be noted that the relatively low prevalence in the buffalo population could be an effect of the age of the animals sampled, it is noted that buffalo under 18 months of age tend to pass more eggs than older animals (Ross et al., 2001). The low prevalence in pigs may be attributed to the fact that they are mostly kept penned. Goats and sheep were not included in the Samar study, but these animals are highly permissive to S. japon*icum* and are often allowed to graze freely, so that they may be becoming increasingly significant in China (Wang et al., 2005).

Epidemiological assessments based on RTI values assume that there is no parasite sub-structuring by definitive host type, such that all parasites are equally likely to be transmitted by either definitive host group. Recent work in China and the Philippines suggests that different parasite lineages may be more compatible with specific host groups; this implies that parasites circulating in some animal reservoirs maybe less important in the maintenance of infection in human populations than others. Recent work, also in western Samar of the Philippines, has shed some light on this question. Rudge et al. (2008) used microsatellite markers to genotype adult worms and larval stages at multiple loci; they then estimated Wright's F-statistics (by AMOVA) and investigated geographical and among definitive-host group structuring of parasite genetic variation. The variation among the different host groups accounted for only around 1% of the total variation, with variation among individual host animals accounting for 92% of the total. However, alleles at two loci were exclusive to rats and all of these private alleles occurred at frequencies around 10%: this suggests some degree of isolation of the parasite population in rats from those in other host groups. Estimates of population phylogenies clustered the parasites from dogs and humans relative to those from rats and pigs. The authors suggested that the clustering of parasites of dogs and humans reflects the overlapping range of these two groups; they also noted that the population of dogs was three times that of water buffalo in this region and that S. japonicum may be evolving to infect dogs more efficiently in this area (Rudge et al., 2008). These findings differ from a study in China where clustering of worms from humans and bovines was observed relative to those from goats, dogs, cats and pigs (Wang et al., 2006). One could explain this as an effect of parasite strain sub-structuring leading to differential transmission among definitive host species. In contrast, Rudge et al. (2009) reported a clustering of isolates from dogs and bovines in marshland areas and humans, rodents and dogs in highland areas of China, but often found little differentiation among parasite sub-populations of different host types in sympatry. These authors suggested that patterns may differ even among local villages or between years (Rudge et al., 2009).

4.2. Schistosoma mekongi epidemiology and distribution in the region

In contrast to S. *japonicum*, S. *mekongi* is regarded as a parasite maintained mostly through transmission via human populations. S. mekongi uses the snail Neotricula aperta as its intermediate host and published records identify the following foci of S. mekongi transmission: Ban Hat-Xai-Khoun, Khong Island, southern Laos (Harinasuta and Kruatrachue, 1962); Kratie in Kratie Province, northeastern Cambodia, approximately 180 km downstream of Khong Island (Audebaud et al., 1968); and San Dan, Sambour District, also in Kratie Province (Biays et al., 1999). All the aforementioned sites lie along the lower Mekong River. More recently, transmission of the parasite has been discovered in tributaries of the Mekong river, but also within the Mekong Basin, namely at Sa Dao in the Xe Kong river of Cambodia (Attwood et al., 2004). The potential human population at risk from Mekong schistosomiasis is currently over 1.5 million (Attwood et al., 2008), with around 800 people infected in Laos and around 2000 in Cambodia (crude estimates based on prevalence data in Urbani et al., 2002; Muth et al., 2010). At Sa Dao, no human infections were detected in 2004, but the disease re-emerged in 2005 (Sinuon et al., 2007). In addition, in 2004 the prevalence of infection among *N. aperta* collected at Sa Dao was 0.14% (Attwood et al., 2004). Similarly, despite an almost eight-fold reduction in the prevalence in the human population at Khong Island in Laos (1969-2003), the estimated prevalence in the local *N. aperta* populations had changed little (Attwood et al., 2001). These observations suggest that there may be a significant zoonotic component to the transmission of S. mekongi. Prevalences of 12.2% and 3.6% for pigs (in Laos) and dogs (in Cambodia), respectively, provide direct evidence for the importance of reservoir hosts (Strandgaard et al., 2001; Matsumoto et al., 2002). Surveys of cows, water buffalo, pigs, horses and field rats in 5 villages of Kratié Province (Cambodia) failed to detect any infection with S. mekongi (see (Matsumoto et al., 2002). Historical surveys have detected no natural infections in water buffalo (Schneider, 1976) and reported a similar prevalence in dogs at Kratié (lijima et al., 1971), suggesting that the recent findings represent a long term equilibrium state.

4.3. Schistosoma malayensis epidemiology and distribution in the region

Human schistosomiasis in Malaysia is caused by *S. malayensis.* To date, human infections in Malaysia appear to be restricted to West (peninsular) Malaysia and more specifically to the Jelai and Tembeling river systems that drain into the Pahang river in Pahang State. The snail intermediate hosts are three species of *Robertsiella*, again snails of the family Pomatiopsidae (see Attwood et al., 2005). Humans and rats are the only known natural hosts for *S. malayensis* (see Ambu et al., 1984), with *Rattus muelleri* and *Rattus tiomanicus* recorded as the main definitive hosts (Greer et al., 1988; Attwood et al., 2005); however, the low prevalence in humans, combined with the failure to recover eggs from the stool of a biopsy-positive patient (Murugasu et al., 1978) or from serologically positive patients (Greer

and Anuar, 1984), suggests that humans are not an important host for this parasite. A small number of experimental infections also indicated that dogs are not permissive hosts (Ambu et al., 1984).

Consideration of the data currently available suggests varying but significant animal reservoirs of infection for all three species of Asian Schistosoma infecting humans. The major zoonotic element in transmission of human disease is attributable to S. japonicum; however, it is not clear if differences in host group utilization (e.g., the differences in the involvement of dogs, bovines and rodents between the Philippines and China) result from small sample sizes (in some cases only two villages were sampled), differences in land form (highland or flat marshland), different definitive host population sizes and behaviour, or different parasite strains. The parasite in the Philippines is transmitted by Oncomelania hupensis quadrasi whilst that in the lower Yangtze basin in China is transmitted by O. h. hupensis; these two snails may have different ecological habit and such differences could affect definitive host usage. One most obvious difference is that transmission (and snail activity) in China is much more seasonal than in the Philippines. Clearly more villages, host animals and ecological situations must be sampled in order to determine which host groups are most epidemiologically significant for disease in humans so that these can be targeted by control programs (the China National Control Program currently includes only cattle and water buffalo, Wang et al., 2005). In this way inter-village variation can be assessed and any important and stable patterns identified. In the case of Mekong schistosomiasis there is indirect evidence for a major animal reservoir (i.e., prevalences in, and densities of, snail populations remain stable in the face of marked reductions in human infections), but prevalences in dogs in Cambodia are relatively low (e.g., one dog in 310 sampled in 2001 was found to be infected) and it is likely that additional species are involved. Successful control of S. mekongi is unlikely to be achieved until all reservoir host species are known and their roles characterized. Of the three species. S. malavensis is most markedly a zoonosis. with transmission apparently entirely maintained by sylvatic rodents. In this sense S. malayensis has retained the ancestral character state being, like S. sinensium, a parasite primarily of rodents (Attwood et al., 2008). Consequently, studies of S. malayensis may be useful in understanding the processes of host-switching in the evolution of Schistosoma.

5. Vector-borne protozoan zoonoses in SE Asia

SE Asia has been spared devastating vector borne zoonotic protozoa such as trypanosoma which cause enormous harm to public health in Africa and South America. Indeed, the most important vector-borne zoonotic protozoan in SE Asia, *Plasmodium knowlesi*, was only discovered as a common human pathogen in 2004. Other vectorborne protozoa, which have not yet been recorded in SE Asia but occur in adjacent regions, include *Babesia* spp. in Japan, Taiwan, Korea and China (Shih et al., 1997; Homer et al., 2000; Marathe et al., 2005) and *Trypanosoma evansi* in central India (Joshi et al., 2005). Further research may demonstrate these pathogens in SE Asia.

5.1. Plasmodium knowlesi malaria

P. knowlesi was identified in 1931, by Professor R. Knowles and Assistant Surgeon B.M. Das Gupta, of the Calcutta School of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene (Knowles and Das Gupta, 1932). There was confusion as to the species of primate in whose blood the parasite was found (initially said to be the African species Cercopithecus pygerythrus), but it was eventually determined to be the long-tailed macaque Macaca fascicularis (Eyles, 1963; Singh et al., 2004). It is the only primate malaria with a 24-h asexual blood-stage cycle and, unlike P. vivax and P. ovale, P. knowlesi is not known to have a hypnozoite stage. The genome has been sequenced (Pain et al., 2008). The parasite was used in the 1930s as a fever-inducing agent for the treatment of neurosyphilis (Knowles and Das Gupta, 1932). It was recognized that P. knowlesi parasites at different stages in human erythrocytes were difficult to distinguish from *P. falciparum* and *P. malariae* by microscopy. The first natural human infection of *P. knowlesi* was reported in 1965 in a man who returned to the USA from peninsular Malaysia. A further report in 1971 described human P. knowlesi infection, also contracted in peninsular Malaysia. Mosquito borne monkey-to-human and human-to-human transmission of P. knowlesi can occur under experimental conditions.

Singh et al. (2004) demonstrated, for the first time, the public health importance of *P. knowlesi* during an investigation of what was thought to be human *P. malariae* infection in Sarawak, eastern Malaysia. On finding that the laboratory and clinical features of these infections were atypical and a nested PCR assay failed to identify *P. malariae* DNA they demonstrated the parasites to be *P. knowlesi*. By PCR assay, 120 (58%) of 208 malaria patients tested positive for *P. knowlesi*, whereas none were positive for *P. malariae*. Most of the *P. knowlesi* infections were in rural adults without clustering within communities. The sequences for the isolates showed within species polymorphisms, suggesting that the infections were unlikely to be caused by a clonal outbreak.

Since this revelation of a fifth human malaria parasite (White, 2008), human P. knowlesi infections have been reported from wide areas of Southeast Asia including Thailand (Jongwutiwes et al., 2004), Myanmar (Burma) and the Burma/China border (Zhu et al., 2006; Figtree et al., 2010), the Philippines (Luchavez et al., 2008), Singapore (Ng et al., 2008), Sabah (Cox-Singh et al., 2008), Peninsular Malaysia (Cox-Singh et al., 2008), Kalimantan (Sulistyaningsih et al., 2010) and Vietnam (Van den Eede et al., 2009, 2010). It has not, as far as we are aware, been described from Cambodia, Laos or South Asia. P. knowlesi has been described from Formosan macaques (Macaca cyclopis) on Taiwan (Garnham, 1963) but the identity of the parasite is in doubt and it is likely to have been P. inui, which is not known to infect humans (Huang et al., 2010). Recent malaria surveys of M. cyclopis in Taiwan revealed P. inui but no P. knowlesi (Huang et al., 2010). Taiwan has been malaria free since 1965 and there is no contemporary evidence of *P. knowlesi* infecting the human or simian populations, even though the vectors of simian malaria, the *Anopheles leucosphyrus* group, are present.

An important consideration for the detection of *P*. knowlesi in new environments is that the Pmk8-Pmkr9 primers for PCR detection of P. knowlesi cross-react with P. vivax (Imwong et al., 2009; Sulistyaningsih et al., 2010). It is very likely that the rapid increase in frequency of reports do not represent an 'emerging' disease but represent emerging P. knowlesi awareness. Indeed, an archival study of blood films collected in Sarawak in 1996 demonstrated that 97.2% (35/36) of those diagnosed morphologically as containing P. malariae parasites contained P. knowlesi and not P. malariae DNA (Lee et al., 2009). It is likely that many previous reports of P. malariae in SE Asia were P. knowlesi. Similarly, with the increasing sophistication of molecular assays and increased access to health care of forest dwellers in SE Asia other simian malarias may be discovered in humans. Small studies suggest that pan-malaria lactate dehydrogenase and pan-malarial aldolase antigen, but not histidine rich protein, based rapid tests for malaria will detect P. knowlesi (van Hellemond et al., 2009).

P. knowlesi infection can cause a wide spectrum of illness and severe disease (Daneshvar et al., 2009). In a prospective study of the clinical features of 152 patients with PCRconfirmed malaria in Sarawak, 70% had P. knowlesi infection and 93.5% of these had uncomplicated malaria and responded to chloroquine and primaquine. The remaining 6.5% had severe disease, and the most frequent complication was respiratory distress. P. knowlesi parasitaemia, serum creatinine level, serum bilirubin, and platelet count at admission were independent determinants of respiratory distress. Two patients with knowlesi malaria died, representing a case fatality rate of 1.8% (Daneshvar et al., 2009). In a recent post-mortem analysis of a patient who died of P. knowlesi, some evidence for parasite sequestration in the brain, as described for P. falciparum, was found (Cox-Singh et al., 2010). In vivo, P. knowlesi responds to chloroquine (Daneshvar et al., 2010). In a prospective evaluation of oral chloroquine and primaguine therapy in patients admitted in Sarawak, with PCR-confirmed single P. knowlesi infection, oral chloroquine was given for three days followed by, at 24 h, oral primaguine for two consecutive days. Of 73 patients recruited, 60 completed follow-up over 28 days. The median fever clearance time was 26.5 h (inter-quartile range: 16-34). The mean parasite clearance time to 50% (PCT50) and 90% (PCT90) were 3.1 h (95% confidence interval (CI): 2.8-3.4) and 10.3 h (95% CI: 9.4-11.4), respectively. These clearance times were more rapid than in a comparison group of 23 patients with vivax malaria. No P. knowlesi recrudescences or re-infections were detected by PCR. Therefore, in Sarawak chloroquine plus/minus primagine is an inexpensive and highly effective treatment for uncomplicated P. knowlesi malaria infections. Primaquine is used as a gametocytocidal agent to reduce transmission. However, with both chloroquine resistant P. falciparum and P. vivax in Borneo, misidentification of P. falciparum and P. vivax as P. knowlesi, or cryptic mixed infection could have dire consequences for the patient. Other antimalarials that have been used successfully in P. knowlesi malaria include mefloquine, quinine, atovaquone/proguanil and

sulphadoxine-pyrimethamine (Daneshvar et al., 2010). The artemisinin derivatives are likely to be highly effective but formal proof of this is awaited.

In Peninsular Malaysia in the 1960s Anopheles hackeri was identified as the vector for *P. knowlesi*. As this mosquito is predominantly zoophagic and feeds mainly at the canopy level (Cox-Singh and Singh, 2008) it was not thought to be important for transmission to humans-who rarely visit the forest canopy. However, recent work from Sarawak suggests that *P. knowlesi* malaria is transmitted to humans from long-tailed (*Macaca fasicularis*) and pig-tailed (*M. nemestrina*) macaques by Anopheles latens mosquitoes when humans visit forested areas (Vythilingam et al., 2006; Tan et al., 2008). Tan et al. (2008) demonstrated that *A. latens* mosquitos were attracted to both humans and caged monkeys (probably *Macaca fasicularis*) and that forestcaught *A. latens* contained *P. knowlesi* sporozoites.

Old World monkeys are conventionally divided into two subfamilies, the Colobinae and Cercopithecinae and both taxa contain diverse species in SE Asia. P. knowlesi has been found in the cercopithecine monkeys M. fasicularis and *M. nemestring* and in a colobine monkey—the banded leaf monkey (Presbytis melalophos). However, there appears to be only one report of P. knowlesi in the banded leaf monkey and this does not state whether the primates were wild or describe the malaria parasites (Eyles et al., 1962). As P. knowlesi is lethal for rhesus monkeys (M. mulatta) and the hanuman langur (Semnopithecus = Presbtyis entellus), the two most abundant non-human primates in India (Garnham, 1963), these primates are less likely to be important in transmission to humans. If this is correct, P. knowlesi is unlikely to be common in the large areas of south Asia where these two species are the predominant non-human primates. In M. fascicularis, infection results in prolonged low-level parasitaemia. Whether P. knowlesi infections in Malaysian Borneo is mostly due to transmission between humans or between monkeys and humans by mosquitoes is uncertain. However, the lack of clustering of cases within longhouses suggests that transmission occurs away from the vicinity of longhouses and that monkey-to-human rather than human-to-human transmission is taking place. Urban P. knowlesi has not been described, and despite macaques being kept as pets and in zoos, transmission is unlikely as the known vectors are predominantly forest mosquitoes.

M. fasicularis and *M. nemestrina* are found in the Philippines and Indonesia, throughout Malaysia, Thailand, Vietnam, Laos and Cambodia through to Burma, the Nicobar Islands and Bangladesh (Cox-Singh and Singh, 2008). *M. fasicularis* has also been introduced to Mauritius, Palau and Papua New Guinea (IUCN, 2010b), raising the possibility of transmission there if vectors are present. *P. melalophos* occurs on Sumatra (IUCN, 2010a) but the taxonomy of these primates is confusing, with diverse related *Presbytis* species throughout south and SE Asia and, as far as we are aware, *P. knowlesi* has not been described from Sumatra.

The social organisation of these primates differ, in terms of ranging patterns, relationships to humans and time spent on the ground versus the canopy and these factors may have important influences on their relevance as reservoirs for transmission of *P. knowlesi* to humans. There is also evidence that primates have evolved medical plant use (Newton, 1991) and it is possible that they consume plant secondary compounds as antimalarials.

The finding of humans commonly afflicted by simian malaria is important for malaria elimination. With humans encountering infected mosquitos in forests, *P. knowlesi* cannot realistically be eliminated. However, so far the areas where it is known to commonly cause clinical problems are relatively few.

5.2. Leishmaniasis

Leishmaniasis, named after the Scottish pathologist William Leishman, is caused by obligate intracellular protozoa of the genus *Leishmania*. It is transmitted by phlebotomine sandflies and occurs in tropical and subtropical regions of the Middle East, India, China, Africa, and southern and central America. Although described from 62 countries with an estimated 500,000 new cases/year (Guerin et al., 2002) it has very rarely been described from SE Asia. The nearest region to SE Asia with a high incidence of visceral leishmaniasis is Northeast India.

Phlebotomus species of sandflies breed in organic debris and feed mostly on plant juices but parous females need at least two vertebrate blood meals to permit egg maturation. Species vary in their degree of anthropophilia and hence transmission of leishmaniasis to humans. Leishmaniasis has been reported in SE Asia as an imported disease amongst those returning from residence in endemic areas (Suttinont et al., 1987; Suankratay et al., 2010). Cutaneous leishmaniasis has been reported from East Timor, the only record we are aware of from the Indonesian archipelago. However, clinical descriptions or laboratory confirmation were not provided (Chevalier et al., 2000). In 1999 visceral leishmaniasis was reported, for the first time in Thailand, in a 3-year-old girl living in Suratthani Province (Thisyakorn et al., 1999). Apparent autochthonous transmission of visceral leishmaniasis has since been described in four additional patients from northern, central, and southern Thailand, but not in the northeast or elsewhere in SE Asia. As far as we are aware locally acquired cutaneous leishmaniasis has not been described from Thailand, only imported cases have been reported (Viriyavejakul et al., 1997). Recently, leishmaniasis has been described in a human immunodeficiency virus infected Thai fisherman who presented with nephrotic syndrome, fever, anemia, and thrombocytopenia. It seems most likely that he contracted the disease in Thailand although Indonesia is a remote possibility. Polymerase chain reaction and nucleotide sequence analysis of the internal transcribed spacer 1 of the small subunit ribosomal RNA gene in blood and kidney biopsy specimens showed a putative new Leishmania species, of similar genotype to that described in a patient from southern Thailand with visceral leishmaniasis (Suankratay et al., 2010). The ITS1 sequence of the rRNA gene suggested similarity to Leishmania brasiliensis and Leishmania guyanensis, which are the causative agents of New World visceral and cutaneous leishmaniasis, respectively. Leishmania infantum, the cause of visceral leishmaniasis in the Mediterranean, western Asia and central China, was described in a patient in Bangkok (Maharom et al., 2008).

Phlebotomine sandflies are widely distributed in Thailand but collections in the villages of leishmaniasis patients yielded no known potential vector sandfly species of *Leishmania*. However, cow-biting and bat-biting cave-dwelling sandflies, vectors of Old World visceral leishmaniasis, have been described elsewhere in Thailand (Apiwathnasorn et al., 1989). Positive direct agglutination tests (DAT) for *Leishmania* antibody have been reported from Thai cats and cows but there seem to have been no investigations of dogs as potential reservoirs apart from one investigation in Bangkok (Sukmee et al., 2008).

It remains unclear whether these very rare reports of visceral leishmanisis represent clinical manifestations of very low levels of transmission in Thailand and further investigations of potential vectors and reservoirs are required. An alternative explanation could be unsustained transmission via sandflies from index patients with visceral leishmaniasis who acquired their infection elsewhere. Wild vertebrates may also be reservoirs. Given the rarity of the disease it will not be on the differential diagnosis of the majority of health workers in SE Asia and laboratory diagnostic techniques are rarely available—suggesting that the incidence could be underestimated. On the other hand, the relatively high incidence of HIV infection in Thailand would have been expected to increase the incidence and clinical 'visibility' of this disease (Guerin et al., 2002).

6. Zoonotic hookworm disease in SE Asia

Human hookworm infections continue to be a major public health problem in SE Asia with approximately one quarter of the 563 million inhabitants infected (Hotez and Ehrenberg, 2010). Worldwide, enteric human hookworm infections are predominantly associated with two species, Ancylostoma duodenale and Necator americanus (Brooker et al., 2004), and neither is considered zoonotic. However, pigs have been implicated as transport hosts of N. americanus (Steenhard et al., 2000) and may have an important role in the natural history of human disease. Of the zoonotic hookworm species that cause human disease, A. ceylan*icum* is the only species capable of establishing a patent enteric infection in humans, canines and felines (Anten and Zuidema, 1964; Wijers and Smit, 1966; Yoshida et al., 1968; Carroll and Grove, 1984, 1986). Historically, A. ceylanicum has received little attention despite it being known to cause human disease for at least the past 40-50 years (Anten and Zuidema, 1964; Wijers and Smit, 1966; Carroll and Grove, 1986; Traub et al., 2008).

6.1. Historical perspectives on Ancylostoma ceylanicum

Zoonotic hookworm disease resulting in anaemia was first described in 1964 in Dutch marines returning from service in West New Guinea (now Indonesian West Papua) (Anten and Zuidema, 1964). Nine of eleven (82%) returning marines were found to have a patent enteric infection with *A. braziliense* (Anten and Zuidema, 1964) which was later referred to as *A. ceylanicum* (Wijers and Smit, 1966; Chowdhury and Schad, 1972). Three marines were infected with more than 100 adult worms and two of these otherwise healthy well-fed marines were anaemic (Anten and Zuidema, 1964) which is in stark contrast to most reports where only a few adult A. cevlanicum worms have been recovered (Kian Joe and Kok Siang, 1959; Yoshida et al., 1968; Chowdhury and Schad, 1972). A follow-up study using A. ceylanicum worms originating in West New Guinea and passaged through dogs showed that infection in healthy volunteers produced severe clinical symptoms within 15-20 days after cutaneous exposure to L3 larvae, including severe abdominal pain and epigastric spasms (Wijers and Smit, 1966). All volunteers were exposed to relatively few larvae and patent infections with low egg counts were detected in all cases, of particular note was the finding that a small worm burden resulted in cognitive impairment and difficulty concentrating (Wijers and Smit, 1966). A second experimental infection study involving two well-fed healthy volunteers in Australia (Carroll and Grove, 1986) reported similar severe abdominal pain 5 weeks after infection with associated diarrhoea in one case; Carroll and Grove (1986) were also able to demonstrate recurrent bouts of abdominal disturbance over several months.

A. ceylanicum is the most neglected of all human hookworm species, typically considered to be an unimportant pathogen (Chowdhury and Schad, 1972; Brooker et al., 2004; Hotez et al., 2004) due to an absence of demonstrated heavy infections and subsequent anaemia (Brooker et al., 2004). A. ceylanicum is described as a poorly adapted human hookworm (Chowdhury and Schad, 1972) and illsuited to the human gastrointestinal tract, resulting in patent infections with low fecundity. The evidence for clinical insignificance however comes from experimental studies involving healthy well-fed adults (Wijers and Smit, 1966; Carroll and Grove, 1986) and urban inhabitants (Kian Joe and Kok Siang, 1959; Chowdhury and Schad, 1972). The clinically significant findings from West New Guinea (Anten and Zuidema, 1964), with vastly different environmental exposures, has been largely overlooked for 45 vears. In addition, the non-blood loss symptoms associated with A. ceylanicum infection, including cognitive impairment from light infections (Wijers and Smit, 1966), rarely receive a mention. Furthermore, there is a distinct similarity between acute clinical presentation caused by A. ceylanicum, including severe abdominal pain (Wijers and Smit, 1966; Carroll and Grove, 1986; Traub et al., 2008) and recurrent abdominal disturbance (Carroll and Grove, 1986), and eosinophilic enteritis caused by A. caninum that is indicative of intestinal hypersensitivity (Prociv and Croese, 1996).

6.2. Contemporary studies on enteric hookworm prevalence

Three community surveys in SE Asia in the past 45 years report hookworm to the species level and *A. ceylanicum* is prevalent, to varying degrees in all studies (Traub et al., 2008; Sato et al., 2010) (Conlan et al., In preparation). In a recent study in northern Laos, 46% of the human survey population from 24 villages were found to have hookworm infections and a randomly selected sub-

set of samples showed that up to one third of infections were A. ceylanicum and two thirds N. americanus (Conlan et al., in preparation). Furthermore, almost all village dogs in northern Laos had hookworm infection and molecular analysis of a subset of samples detected A. cevlanicum in 85% of infected dogs; A. caninum, A. braziliense and N. americanus eggs were also detected in Lao village dogs (Conlan et al., in preparation). Hookworm ecology in southern Laos may be different from the north, where A. duodenale may be the predominant Ancylostoma species in people (Sato et al., 2010), but this study was only conducted in a single village and no dog data were reported. A survey of humans and dogs in Bangkok recorded A. ceylanicum as the predominant hookworm species in dogs and almost a third of human hookworm carriers in the study population (2/7) harboured A. ceylanicum (Traub et al., 2008). Notably, only the A. ceylanicum cases suffered chronic abdominal disturbance (Traub et al., 2008). These recent surveys from Thailand and Laos indicate that dogs have an important role in the natural history of human infection. Unfortunately, no detailed clinical or worm burden data were reported in these studies but the high prevalence of A. ceylanicum in humans and dogs warrants further investigation.

6.3. Cutaneous larva migrans

Zoonotic infections caused by dog and cat hookworm species, A. caninum, A. braziliense and A. tubaeforme can also occur and the pathogenic nature of the infection is dependent on the migration of larvae to ectopic sites in the paratenic human host (see Bowman et al., 2010). Cutaneous larva migrans (CLM) is the most common disease described (Bowman et al., 2010), other clinical manifestations include eosinophilic enteritis (Croese, 1988; Prociv and Croese, 1990,1996; Croese et al., 1994), eosinophilic pneumonia (Löffler's syndrome), myositis, folliculitis, erythema multiforme or ophthalmological manifestations (see Bowman et al., 2010). Cutaneous larva migrans is predominantly associated with A. braziliense (Bowman et al., 2010) and published reports of CLM from SE Asia tend to be limited to tourists returning home (Jelinek et al., 1994; Malvy et al., 2006). Since A. braziliense is rarely reported in SE Asia, with just a few reports from Malaysia, Indonesia and Laos (Conlan et al., 2010, in preparation; Yoshida et al., 1973; Margono et al., 1979), it is not clear what hookworm species were the cause of these CLM cases, possibly A. ceylanicum or A. caninum. In light of the advances in Ancylostoma molecular diagnostics (Traub et al., 2004, 2007, 2008; Palmer et al., 2007), the geographic range and prevalence of A. braziliense in SE Asia should be reappraised. Ancylostoma ceylanicum on the other hand is endemic in SE Asia with a wide geographic range, encompassing Indonesia, Borneo, Malaysia, Philippines, Thailand and Laos (Kian Joe and Kok Siang, 1959; Anten and Zuidema, 1964; Velasquez and Cabrera, 1968; Yoshida et al., 1968, 1973; Setasuban et al., 1976; Margono et al., 1979; Choo et al., 2000; Scholz et al., 2003; Traub et al., 2008; Sato et al., 2010; Conlan et al., in preparation) and can cause CLM, presenting as a maculopapular 'ground itch' (Haydon and Bearup, 1963; Wijers and Smit, 1966).

6.4. Eosinophilic enteritis

Eosinophilic enteritis has been well described for A. caninum infections in northeastern Australia (Croese, 1988: Prociv and Croese, 1990, 1996; Croese et al., 1994) with sporadic case reports from the United States of America (Khoshoo et al., 1994, 1995) and Egypt (Bahgat et al., 1999). It is notoriously difficult to make a definitive diagnosis of A. caninum eosinophilic enteritis due to the vagaries of clinical symptoms, the variability of serological results and the difficulties of recovering worms (Prociv and Croese, 1996). While the symptoms are non-specific, abdominal pain is almost invariably observed and can range from severe acute pain mimicking appendicitis to more mild discomfort; pain can become chronic or recurrent and in rare cases bowel obstruction or bleeding can occur (Prociv and Croese, 1996). Other symptoms may include anorexia, nausea and diarrhoea (Prociv and Croese, 1996). Ancylostoma caninum eosinophilic enteritis has not been documented in SE Asia even though this hookworm is prevalent with a wide geographic range (Setasuban et al., 1976; Margono et al., 1979; Traub et al., 2008: Conlan et al., in preparation). In part, this may be due to the difficulty of establishing hookworm as a cause of obscure and/or recurrent abdominal pain or eosinophilic enteritis.

6.5. Ancylostoma ceylanicum in the context of regional programs for the control of soil transmitted Helminths

Mass drug administration (MDA) using a single dose of mebendazole or albendazole for the control of soiltransmitted helminths is widespread in SE Asia with greater than 90% of school age children in Laos and Cambodia and greater than 70% in Vietnam treated (Montresor et al., 2008; WHO, 2009). Mebendazole is commonly administered in SE Asia due to safety and low cost (Flohr et al., 2007; Phommasack et al., 2008). However, hookworm disease continues to be an important public health problem throughout the region and there is little evidence that MDA is effectively reducing the burden of hookworm disease. There are multiple reasons for this issue; foremost among them is the low efficacy of a single dose of mebendazole in reducing egg output (Flohr et al., 2007; Keiser and Utzinger, 2008), but there is no data describing the efficacy of mebendazole in clearing or reducing egg counts for A. ceylanicum.

7. Concluding comments

The parasitic zoonoses circulating in SE Asia are a major burden on public health and wellbeing. The magnitude and scope of this burden varies for each of the parasites we have discussed. For the medically important trematodes, the ecological changes currently taking place have the potential to increase the abundance and distribution, thereby placing far more people at risk of infection. The impacts of climate change on food-borne trematodiasis have been discussed for some time now (Mas-Coma et al., 2009), however the planned hydropower development on the Mekong River mainstream and its tributaries in Laos and Cambodia (MRC, 2005; ICEM, 2010) may have an impact on trematode distribution and abundance by altering snail and fish ecology and human interaction with the river environment. As such, these potential impacts need to be monitored.

In contrast, the trend towards more commercially oriented livestock production has the potential to reduce the abundance and burden of both T. solium and Trichinella spp. In the SE Asian nations where T. solium is endemic, there exists a window of opportunity for a concerted effort to identify hot-spots of endemicity and pin-point control programs designed in consultation with effected communities. However, for this to be achieved, improved diagnostic methods for use in a multi-Taenia species environment are urgently required, a thorough understanding of pork supply networks and the political will to deliver services to poor marginalised communities will also be important (Conlan et al., 2009; Willingham et al., 2010). In an environment where people have a preference for consuming uncooked or partially cooked meat from domestic or wild pigs, the control of trichinellosis will remain problematic. T. spiralis incidence will most likely continue to decline in the more developed countries such as Thailand, but sporadic cases and outbreaks will continue to occur in Laos and Vietnam. Sensitisation of health officials to trichinellosis is required so that cases and outbreaks can be more thoroughly investigated and documented and the Trichinella worms circulating and causing disease in a population can be accurately identified (Odermatt et al., 2010).

The relative rarity of vector-borne protozoan diseases in SE Asia make it difficult to predict what impact environmental and socio-cultural changes will have on the distribution and incidence of *P. knowlesi* and *Leishmania* spp. infection. Like trichinellosis, health officials will need to be sensitised to these parasitic zoonoses in the differential diagnosis for patients. In addition, vector competence studies will be important to effectively monitor the emergence of these medically important parasites.

It is apparent that A. ceylanicum is highly endemic in the dog population of some SE Asian nations with spill over into the human population. At this stage we do not have a good understanding of the clinical significance of A. ceylanicum, but historical data indicates that it does cause clinical disease. In areas where this zoonotic hookworm is prevalent in humans and dogs, the wide spread use of anthelmintics such as mebendazole in the human population will have limited impact on A. ceylanicum distribution and it may even provide a niche environment for A. ceylanicum to thrive (Thompson and Conlan, in press). Therefore, the use of anthelmintics to control hookworm in dogs will need careful consideration to avoid clearing T. hydatigena from dogs and consequently altering the infection pressure on pigs, potentially creating a pig population with greater susceptibility to T. solium infection (Thompson and Conlan, in press).

The ecological changes currently taking place in SE Asia present new risks for the emergence or re-emergence of clinically important parasitic zoonoses while at the same time presenting new opportunities for disease control. To address these issues, we will need to confront all aspects of parasite ecology as a collaborative international research community, employing the latest diagnostic and risk assessment technologies together with effective consultative community-led health programs.

Acknowledgements

James Conlan was funded by the Australian Centre for International Agricultural Research and a Murdoch University Research Studentship (MURS) award. Paul Newton is funded by the Wellcome Trust of Great Britain.

References

- Abu-Salem, O.T., Hassan, M.A., 2003. Acute abdomen and Taenia solium Peritonii. Kuwait Med. J. 35, 299-300.
- Adam, R., Arnold, H., Pipitgool, V., Sithithaworn, P., Hinz, E., Storch, V., 1993. Studies on lophocercous cercariae from Bithynia siamensis goniomphalus (Prosobranchia: Bithyniidae). Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 24, 697-700.
- ADB, 2009. The Economics of Climate Change in Southeast Asia: A Regional Review. Asian Development Bank, Manila.
- Ambu, S., Greer, G.J., Shekhar, K.C., 1984. Natural and experimental infection of mammals with Schistosoma japonicum-like schistosome from Paninisular Malaysia. Trop. Biomed. 1, 103-107.
- Anantaphruti, M., Yamasaki, H., Nakao, M., Waikagul, J., Watthanakulpanich, D., Nuamtanong, S., et al., 2007. Sympatric occurrence of Taenia solium, T. saginata, T. asiatica, Thailand. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 13, 1413-1416
- Anantaphruti, M.T., Okamoto, M., Yoonuan, T., Saguankiat, S., Kusolsuk, T., Sato, M., Sato, M.O., Sako, Y., Waikagul, J., Ito, A., 2010. Molecular and serological survey on taeniasis and cysticercosis in Kanchanaburi Province, Thailand. Parasitol. Int. 59, 326-330.
- Andrews, R.H., Sithithaworn, P., Petney, T.N., 2008. Opisthorchis viverrini: an underestimated parasite in world health. Trends Parasitol. 24, 497-501.
- Anten, J.F., Zuidema, P.J., 1964. Hookworm infection in Dutch servicemen returning from West New Guinea. Trop. Geogr. Med. 16, 216-224.
- Apiwathnasorn, C., Sucharit, S., Rongsriyam, Y., Leemingsawat, S., Kerdpibule, V., Deesin, T., Surathin, K., Vutikes, S., Punavuthi, N., 1989. A brief survey of phlebotomine sandflies in Thailand. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 20, 429–432. Arasu, K., Khairul, A., Waran, V., 2005. Neurocysticercosis an uncommon
- intra-cerebral infection in Malaysia. Med. J. Malaysia 60, 514-516.
- Attwood, S.W., Campbell, I., Upatham, E.S., Rollinson, D., 2004. Schistosomes in the Xe Kong river of Cambodia: the detection of Schistosoma mekongi in a natural population of snails and observations on the intermediate host's distribution. Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol. 98, 221-230.
- Attwood, S.W., Fatih, F.A., Upatham, E.S., 2008. DNA-sequence variation among Schistosoma mekongi populations and related taxa; phylogeography and the current distribution of Asian schistosomiasis. PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis. 2, e200.
- Attwood, S.W., Lokman, H.S., Ong, K.Y., 2005. Robertsiella silvicola, a new species of triculine snail (Caenogastropoda: Pomatiopsidae) from peninisular Malaysia, intermediate host of Schistosoma malayensis (Trematoda: Digenea). J. Molluscan Stud. 71, 379-391.
- Attwood, S.W., Panasoponkul, C., Upatham, E.S., Meng, X.H., Southgate, V.R., 2002. Schistosoma ovuncatum n. sp. (Digenea: Schistosomatidae) from northwest Thailand and the historical biogeography of Southeast Asian Schistosoma Weinland, 1858. Syst. Parasitol. 51, 1-19.
- Attwood, S.W., Upatham, E.S., Southgate, V.R., 2001. The detection of Schistosoma mekongi infections in a natural population of Neotricula aperta at Kong Island, Laos, and the control of Mekong schistosomiasis. J. Molluscan Stud 67 400-405
- Audebaud, G., Tournier-Lasserve, C., Brumpt, V., Jolly, M., Mazaud, R., Imbert, X., Bazillio, R., 1968. First case of human schistosomiasis observed in Cambodia (Kratie area). Bull. Soc. Pathol. Exot. Filiales 61, 778-784.
- Bahgat, M.A., El Gindy, A.E., Mahmoud, L.A., Hegab, M.H., Shahin, A.M., 1999. Evaluation of the role of Ancylostoma caninum in humans as a cause of acute and recurrent abdominal pain. J. Egypt Soc. Parasitol. 29 873-882
- Barennes, H., Sayasone, S., Odermatt, P., De Bruyne, A., Hongsakhone, S., Newton, P.N., Vongphrachanh, P., Martinez-Aussel, B., Strobel, M., Dupouy-Camet, J., 2008. A major trichinellosis outbreak suggesting a high endemicity of Trichinella infection in northern Laos. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 78, 40-44.

- Biays, S., Stich, A.H., Odermatt, P., Long, C., Yersin, C., Men, C., Saem, C., Lormand, J.D., 1999. A foci of Schistosomiasis mekongi rediscovered in Northeast Cambodia: cultural perception of the illness; description and clinical observation of 20 severe cases. Trop. Med. Int. Health 4. 662-673
- Bowman, D.D., Montgomery, S.P., Zajac, A.M., Eberhard, M.L., Kazacos, K.R., 2010. Hookworms of dogs and cats as agents of cutaneous larva migrans. Trends Parasitol. 26, 162-167.
- Brandt, R.A.M., 1974. The non-marine aquatic mollusca of Thailand. Arch. Molluskenkd. 105, 1-423.
- Brockelman, W.Y., Upatham, E.S., Viyanant, V., Ardsungnoen, S., Chantanawat, R., 1986. Field studies on the transmission of the human liver fluke, Opisthorchis viverrini, in northeast Thailand: population changes of the snail intermediate host. Int. J. Parasitol. 16, 545-552.
- Brooker, S., Bethony, J., Hotez, P.J., 2004. Human hookworm infection in the 21st century. Adv. Parasitol. 58, 197-288.
- Carroll, S.M., Grove, D.I., 1984. Parasitological, hematologic, and immunologic responses in acute and chronic infections of dogs with Ancylostoma ceylanicum: a model of human hookworm infection. J. Infect. Dis. 150, 284-294.
- Carroll, S.M., Grove, D.I., 1986, Experimental infection of humans with Ancylostoma ceylanicum: clinical, parasitological, haematological and immunological findings. Trop. Geogr. Med. 38, 38-45.
- Chai, J.Y., Han, E.T., Shin, E.H., Sohn, W.M., Yong, T.S., Eom, K.S., Min, D.Y., Um, J.Y., Park, M.S., Hoang, E.H., Phommasack, B., Insisiengmay, B., Lee, S.H., Rim, H.J., 2009. High prevalence of Haplorchis taichui, Phaneropsolus molenkampi, and other helminth infections among people in Khammouane province, Lao PDR. Kor. J. Parasitol. 47, 243-247.
- Charoensook, R., Brenig, B., Gatphayak, K., Taesoongnern, S., Knorr, C., 2009. Genetic Identity of Native Pig Breeds in Northern Thailand Evidenced by Microsatellite Markers. In: Tropentag "Biophysical and Socio-economic Frame Conditions for the Sustainable Management of Natural Resources". Hamburg, October 6-8, 2009.
- Chen, M., Lu, Y., Hua, X., Mott, K.E., 1994. Progress in assessment of morbidity due to Clonorchis sinensis infection: a review of recent literature. Trop. Dis. Bull. 91, R7-R65.
- Chen, M.G., 1993. Schistosoma japonicum and S. japonicum-like infections: epidemiology, clinical and pathological aspects. In: Jordan, P., Webbe, G., Sturrock, R.F. (Eds.), Human Schistosomiasis. CAB International, Wallingford, Oxon, UK, pp. 237-270.
- Chevalier, B., Carmoi, T., Sagui, E., Carrette, P., Petit, D., De Mauleon, P., Pourriere, M., Martinie, C., Didier, C., 2000. Report of the first cases of cutaneous leishmaniasis in East Timor. Clin. Infect. Dis. 30, 840.
- Choo, J., Pang, E., Prociv, P., 2000. Hookworms in dogs of Kuching, Sarawak (north Borneo). Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 94, 21-22.
- Chowdhury, A.B., Schad, G.A., 1972. Ancylostoma ceylanicum: a parasite of man in Calcutta and environs. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 21, 300-301
- Conlan, J., Khounsy, S., Inthavong, P., Fenwick, S., Blacksell, S., Thompson, R.C., 2008. A review of taeniasis and cysticercosis in the Lao People's Democratic Republic. Parasitol. Int. 57, 252-255.
- Conlan, J.V., Vongxay, K., Fenwick, S., Blacksell, S.D., Thompson, R.C., 2009. Does interspecific competition have a moderating effect on Taenia solium transmission dynamics in Southeast Asia? Trends Parasitol. 25, 398-403
- Coutinho, H.M., Acosta, L.P., McGarvey, S.T., Jarilla, B., Jiz, M., Pablo, A., Su, L., Manalo, D.L., Olveda, R.M., Kurtis, J.D., Friedman, J.F., 2006. Nutritional status improves after treatment of Schistosoma iaponicuminfected children and adolescents. J. Nutr. 136, 183-188
- Cox-Singh, J., Davis, T.M., Lee, K.S., Shamsul, S.S., Matusop, A., Ratnam, S., Rahman, H.A., Conway, D.J., Singh, B., 2008. Plasmodium knowlesi malaria in humans is widely distributed and potentially life threatening. Clin. Infect. Dis. 46, 165-171.
- Cox-Singh, J., Hiu, J., Lucas, S.B., Divis, P.C., Zulkarnaen, M., Chandran, P., Wong, K.T., Adem, P., Zaki, S.R., Singh, B., Krishna, S., 2010. Severe malaria-a case of fatal Plasmodium knowlesi infection with postmortem findings: a case report. Malar. J. 9, 10.
- Cox-Singh, J., Singh, B., 2008. Knowlesi malaria: newly emergent and of public health importance? Trends Parasitol. 24, 406-410.
- Croese, J., Loukas, A., Opdebeeck, J., Fairley, S., Prociv, P., 1994. Human enteric infection with canine hookworms. Ann. Intern. Med. 120, 369-374.
- Croese, T.J., 1988. Eosinophilic enteritis-a recent north Queensland experience. Aust. N. Z. J. Med. 18, 848-853.
- Cross, J.H., 1976. Preliminary observations on the biology of the Indonesian strain of Schistosoma japonicum: animals and oncomelanid snails. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 7, 202-207.
- Daneshvar, C., Davis, T.M., Cox-Singh, J., Rafa'ee, M.Z., Zakaria, S.K., Divis, P.C., Singh, B., 2009. Clinical and laboratory features of human Plasmodium knowlesi infection. Clin. Infect. Dis. 49, 852-860.

- Daneshvar, C., Davis, T.M., Cox-Singh, J., Rafa'ee, M.Z., Zakaria, S.K., Divis, P.C., Singh, B., 2010. Clinical and parasitological response to oral chloroquine and primaquine in uncomplicated human *Plasmodium knowlesi* infections. Malar. I. 9, 238.
- Dang, T.C., Yajima, A., Nguyen, V.K., Montresor, A., 2008. Prevalence, intensity and risk factors for clonorchiasis and possible use of questionnaires to detect individuals at risk in northern Vietnam. Trans. R. Soc, Trop. Med. Hyg. 102, 1263–1268.
- Dang-Nguyen, T.Q., Tich, N.K., Nguyen, B.X., Ozawa, M., Kikuchi, K., Manabe, N., Ratky, J., Kanai, Y., Nagai, T., 2010. Introduction of various Vietnamese indigenous pig breeds and their conservation by using assisted reproductive techniques. J. Reprod. Dev. 56, 31–35.
- Davis, G.M., 1992. Evolution of prosobranch snails transmitting Asian Schistosoma; coevolution with Schistosoma: a review. Prog. Clin. Parasitol. 3, 145–204.
- De, N.V., Murrell, K.D., Cong le, D., Cam, P.D., Chau le, V., Toan, N.D., Dalsgaard, A., 2003. The food-borne trematode zoonoses of Vietnam. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 34 (Suppl. 1), 12– 34.
- Dorny, P., Somers, R., Cam Thi Dang, T., Khong Nguyen, V., Vercruysse, J., 2004. Cysticercosis in Cambodia, Lao PDR and Vietnam. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 35, 223–226.
- Dupouy-Camet, J., 2000. Trichinellosis: a worldwide zoonosis. Vet. Parasitol. 93, 191–200.
- Dupouy-Camet, J., Kociecka, W., Bruschi, F., Bolas-Fernandez, F., Pozio, E., 2002. Opinion on the diagnosis and treatment of human trichinellosis. Expert Opin. Pharmacother. 3, 1117–1130.
- Enes, J.E., Wages, A.J., Malone, J.B., Tesana, S., 2010. Prevalence of Opisthorchis viverrini infection in the canine and feline hosts in three villages, Khon Kaen Province, northeastern Thailand. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 41, 36–42.
- Eom, K.S., Jeon, H.K., Rim, H.J., 2009. Geographical distribution of Taenia asiatica and related species. Kor. J. Parasitol. 47 (Suppl.), S115–S124.
- Eyles, D.E., 1963. The species of simian malaria: taxonomy, morphology, life cycle, and geographical distribution of the monkey species. J. Parasitol. 49, 866–887.
- Eyles, D.E., Laing, A.B.G., Warren, M., Sandoshan, A.A., 1962. Malaria parasites of the Malayan leaf monkeys of the genus *Presbytis*. Med. J. Malaya 17, 85–86.
- FAO, 2002. The Livestock Industries of Thailand. Available at: ftp://ftp. fao.org/docrep/fao/004/ac797e/ac797e00.pdf.
- FAO, 2010a. FAOSTAT: Live animals. Available at: http://faostat.fao. org/site/573/default.aspx#ancor.
- FAO, 2010b. FAOSTAT: Livestock primary. Available at: http://faostat. fao.org/site/569/default.aspx#ancor.
- Ferlay, J., Shin, H.R., Bray, F., Forman, D., Mathers, C., Parkin, D.M., 2010. GLOBOCAN 2008, Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: IARC CancerBase No. 10 [Internet]. Lyon, France:International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2010. Available from: http://globocan.iarc.fr.
- Figtree, M., Lee, R., Bain, L., Kennedy, T., Mackertich, S., Urban, M., Cheng, Q., Hudson, B.J., 2010. *Plasmodium knowlesi* in human, Indonesian Borneo. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 16, 672–674.
- Flohr, C., Tuyen, L.N., Lewis, S., Minh, T.T., Campbell, J., Britton, J., Williams, H., Hien, T.T., Farrar, J., Quinnell, R.J., 2007. Low efficacy of mebendazole against hookworm in Vietnam: two randomized controlled trials. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 76, 732–736.
- Gan, X.X., Shen, L.Y., Wang, Y., Ding, J.Z., Shen, H.Y., Zeng, X.P., McManus, D.P., Brindley, P.J., Fan, J., 2006. Recombinant tegumental protein *Schistosoma japonicum* very low density lipoprotein binding protein as a vaccine candidate against *Schistosoma japonicum*. Mem. Inst. Oswaldo Cruz 101, 9–13.
- Garnham, P.C., 1963. Distribution of Simian malaria parasites in various hosts. J. Parasitol. 49, 905–911.
- Gemmell, M.A., Lawson, J.R., Roberts, M.G., 1987. Population dynamics in echinococcosis and cysticercosis: evaluation of the biological parameters of *Taenia hydatigena* and *T. ovis* and comparison with those of *Echinococcus granulosus*. Parasitology 94 (Pt 1), 161–180.
- Gomez-Morales, M.A., Ludovisi, A., Amati, M., Cherchi, S., Pezzotti, P., Pozio, E., 2008. Validation of an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for diagnosis of human trichinellosis. Clin. Vac. Immunol. 15, 1723–1729.
- Greer, G.J., Anuar, H., 1984. Serological evidence of schistosomiasis among Orang Asli from three areas of Peninsular Malaysia. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 15, 303–312.
- Greer, G.J., Ow-Yang, C.K., Yong, H.S., 1988. Schistosoma malayensis n. sp.: a Schistosoma japonicum-complex schistosome from Peninsular Malaysia. J. Parasitol. 74, 471–480.
- Guerin, P.J., Olliaro, P., Sundar, S., Boelaert, M., Croft, S.L., Desjeux, P., Wasunna, M.K., Bryceson, A.D., 2002. Visceral leishmaniasis: current

status of control, diagnosis, and treatment, and a proposed research and development agenda. Lancet Infect. Dis. 2, 494–501.

- Haas, W., Granzer, M., Brockelman, C.R., 1990. Opisthorchis viverrini: finding and recognition of the fish host by the cercariae. Exp. Parasitol. 71, 422–431.
- Harinasuta, C., 1969. Opisthorchiasis in Thailand: A review. In: Harinasuta, C. (Ed.) Proceedings of the 4th Southeast Asian Seminar on Parasitology and Tropical Medicine: Schistosomiasis and other snail transmitted helminthiasis. Manila, 24–27 February 1969, Bangkok Vesjarn, pp. 253–264.
- Harinasuta, C., Kruatrachue, M., 1962. The first recognized endemic area of bilharziasis in Thailand. Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol. 56, 314–322.
- Harinasuta, C., Vajrasthira, S., 1960. Opisthorchiasis in Thailand. Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol. 54, 100–105.
- Haydon, G.A.M., Bearup, A.J., 1963. Ancylostoma braziliense and A. ceylanicum. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 57, 76.
- He, Y.X., Salafsky, B., Ramaswamy, K., 2001. Host-parasite relationships of *Schistosoma japonicum* in mammalian hosts. Trends Parasitol. 17, 320–324.
- Homer, M.J., Aguilar-Delfin, I., Telford 3rd, S.R., Krause, P.J., Persing, D.H., 2000. Babesiosis. Clin. Microbiol. Rev. 13, 451–469.
- Hotez, P.H., Ehrenberg, J.P., 2010. Escalating the global fight against neglected tropical diseases through interventions in the Asia Pacific Region. Adv. Parasitol. 73, 31–53.
- Hotez, P.J., Brindley, P.J., Bethony, J.M., King, C.H., Pearce, E.J., Jacobson, J., 2008. Helminth infections: the great neglected tropical diseases. J. Clin. Invest. 118, 1311–1321.
- Hotez, P.J., Brooker, S., Bethony, J.M., Bottazzi, M.E., Loukas, A., Xiao, S., 2004. Hookworm infection. N. Engl. J. Med. 351, 799–807.
- Huang, C.C., Ji, D.D., Chiang, Y.C., Teng, H.J., Liu, H.J., Chang, C.D., Wu, Y.H., 2010. Prevalence and molecular characterization of *Plasmodium inui* among Formosan macaques (Macaca cyclopis) in Taiwan. J. Parasitol. 96, 8–15.
- IARC, 1994. Schistosomes, liver flukes and Helicobacter pylori. IARC Working Group on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans. Lyon, 7–14 June 1994. IARC Monogr. Eval. Carcinog. Risks Hum. 61, 1–241.
- ICEM, 2010. Strategic environmental assessment of hydropower on the mekong mainstream: prepared by the International Center for Environmental Management (ICEM Australia), Hanoi, Vietnam, for the Mekong River Commission, Vientiane, Lao PDR. Available at: http://www.mrcmekong.org/ish/SEA/SEA-Main-Final-Report.pdf.
- Iijima, T., Lo, C.T., Ito, Y., 1971. Studies on schistosomiasis in the Mekong basin. I. Morphological observation of the schistosomes and detection of their reservoir host. Jpn. J. Parasitol. 20, 24–33.
- Imwong, M., Tanomsing, N., Pukrittayakamee, S., Day, N.P., White, N.J., Snounou, G., 2009. Spurious amplification of a *Plasmodium vivax* small-subunit RNA gene by use of primers currently used to detect *P. knowlesi.* J. Clin. Microbiol. 47, 4173–4175.
- IPCC, 2007. Climate Change 2007: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Parry, M.L., Canziani, O.F., Palutikof, J.P., van der Linden, P.J., Hanson, C.E. (Eds.), Contribution of Working Group II to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Ito, A., Nakao, M., Wandra, T., 2003. Human taeniasis and cysticercosis in Asia. Lancet 362, 1918–1920.
- IUCN, 2010a. International Union for the Conservation of Nature Red List of Threatened Species—Presbytis melalophos. Available at: http://www.iucnredlist.org/apps/redlist/details/18129/0.
- IUCN, 2010b. International Union for the Conservation of Nature Red List of Threatened Species—Macaca fasicularis. Available at: http://www.iucnredlist.org/apps/redlist/details/12551/0.
- Jelinek, T., Maiwald, H., Nothdurft, H.D., Loscher, T., 1994. Cutaneous larva migrans in travelers: synopsis of histories, symptoms, and treatment of 98 patients. Clin. Infect. Dis. 19, 1062–1066.
- Jongsuksuntigul, P., Imsomboon, T., 2003. Opisthorchiasis control in Thailand. Acta Trop. 88, 229–232.
- Jongwutiwes, S., Chantachum, N., Kraivichian, P., Siriyasatien, P., Putaporntip, C., Tamburrini, A., La Rosa, G., Sreesunpasirikul, C., Yingyourd, P., Pozio, E., 1998. First outbreak of human trichinellosis caused by *Trichinella pseudospiralis*. Clin. Infect. Dis. 26, 111– 115.
- Jongwutiwes, S., Putaporntip, C., Iwasaki, T., Sata, T., Kanbara, H., 2004. Naturally acquired *Plasmodium knowlesi* malaria in human, Thailand. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 10, 2211–2213.
- Joshi, P.P., Shegokar, V.R., Powar, R.M., Herder, S., Katti, R., Salkar, H.R., Dani, V.S., Bhargava, A., Jannin, J., Truc, P., 2005. Human trypanosomiasis caused by *Trypanosoma evansi* in India: the first case report. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 73, 491–495.

- Kaewpitoon, N., Kaewpitoon, S.J., Pengsaa, P., 2008. Food-borne parasitic zoonosis: distribution of trichinosis in Thailand. World J. Gastroenterol. 14, 3471–3475.
- Keiser, J., Utzinger, J., 2005. Emerging foodborne trematodiasis. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 11, 1507–1514.
- Keiser, J., Utzinger, J., 2008. Efficacy of current drugs against soiltransmitted helminth infections: systematic review and metaanalysis. JAMA 299, 1937–1948.
- Khamboonruang, C., 1991. The present status of trichinellosis in Thailand. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 22 (Suppl.), 312–315.
- Khoshoo, V., Craver, R., Schantz, P., Loukas, A., Prociv, P., 1995. Abdominal pain, pan-gut eosinophilia, and dog hookworm infection. J. Pediatr. Gastroenterol. Nutr. 21, 481.
- Khoshoo, V., Schantz, P., Craver, R., Stern, G.M., Loukas, A., Prociv, P., 1994. Dog hookworm: a cause of eosinophilic enterocolitis in humans. J. Pediatr. Gastroenterol. Nutr. 19, 448–452.
- Khumjui, C., Choomkasien, P., Dekumyoy, P., Kusolsuk, T., Kongkaew, W., Chalamaat, M., Jones, J.L., 2008. Outbreak of trichinellosis caused by Trichinella papuae, Thailand, 2006. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 14, 1913–1915.
- Kian Joe, L., Kok Siang, T., 1959. Human intestinal helminths obtained from autopsies in Djakata, Indonesia. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 8, 518–523.
- Knowles, R.M., Das Gupta, B., 1932. A study of monkey-malaria and its experimental transmission to man. Ind. Med. Gaz. 67, 301–320.
- Komiya, Y., 1966. Clonorchis and clonorchiasis. Adv. Parasitol. 4, 53–106. Kunavongkrit, A., Heard, T.W., 2000. Pig reproduction in South East Asia. Anim. Reprod. Sci. 60–61, 527–533.
- Kusolsuk, T., Kamonrattanakun, S., Wesanonthawech, A., Dekumyoy, P., Thaenkham, U., Yoonuan, T., Nuamtanong, S., Sa-Nguankiat, S., Pubampen, S., Maipanich, W., Panitchakit, J., Marucci, G., Pozio, E., Waikagul, J., 2010. The second outbreak of trichinellosis caused by *Trichinella papuae* in Thailand. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 104, 433–437.
- Lee, K.J., Bae, Y.T., Kim, D.H., Deung, Y.K., Ryang, Y.S., Kim, H.J., Im, K.I., Yong, T.S., 2002. Status of intestinal parasites infection among primary school children in Kampongcham, Cambodia. Kor. J. Parasitol. 40, 153–155.
- Lee, K.S., Cox-Singh, J., Brooke, G., Matusop, A., Singh, B., 2009. Plasmodium knowlesi from archival blood films: further evidence that human infections are widely distributed and not newly emergent in Malaysian Borneo. Int. J. Parasitol. 39, 1125–1128.
- Leiper, R.T., 1915. Notes on the occurrence of parasites presumably rare in man. J. R. Army Med. Corps 24, 569–575.
- Lin, R., Li, X., Lan, C., Yu, S., Kawanaka, M., 2005. Investigation on the epidemiological factors of *Clonorchis sinensis* infection in an area of south China. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 36, 1114–1117.
- Lo, C.T., Lee, K.M., 1996. Pattern of emergence and the effects of temperature and light on the emergence and survival of heterophyid cercariae (*Centrocestus formosanus* and *Haplorchis pumilio*). J. Parasitol. 82, 347–350.
- Luchavez, J., Espino, F., Curameng, P., Espina, R., Bell, D., Chiodini, P., Nolder, D., Sutherland, C., Lee, K.S., Singh, B., 2008. Human Infections with *Plasmodium knowlesi*, the Philippines. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 14, 811–813.
- Lun, Z.R., Gasser, R.B., Lai, D.H., Li, A.X., Zhu, X.Q., Yu, X.B., Fang, Y.Y., 2005. Clonorchiasis: a key foodborne zoonosis in China. Lancet Infect. Dis. 5, 31–41.
- Maharom, P., Siripattanapipong, S., Mungthin, M., Naaglor, T., Sukkawee, R., Pudkorn, R., Wattana, W., Wanachiwanawin, D., Areechokchai, D., Leelayoova, S., 2008. Visceral leishmaniasis caused by *Leishmania infantum* in Thailand. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 39, 988–990.
- Malvy, D., Ezzedine, K., Pistone, T., Receveur, M.C., Longy-Boursier, M., 2006. Extensive cutaneous larva migrans with folliculitis mimicking multimetameric herpes zoster presentation in an adult traveler returning from Thailand. J. Travel Med. 13, 244–247.
- Marathe, A., Tripathi, J., Handa, V., Date, V., 2005. Human babesiosis-a case report. Indian J. Med. Microbiol. 23, 267-269.
- Margono, S.S., Koesharjono, C., Kosin, E., 1979. Hookworm in dogs and cats in the area of Jakarta. Trop. Geogr. Med. 31, 257–261.
- Martinez-Hernandez, F., Jimenez-Gonzalez, D.E., Chenillo, P., Alonso-Fernandez, C., Maravilla, P., Flisser, A., 2009. Geographical widespread of two lineages of Taenia solium due to human migrations: can population genetic analysis strengthen this hypothesis? Infect. Genet. Evol. 9, 1108–1114.
- Mas-Coma, S., Valero, M.A., Bargues, M.D., 2009. Climate change effects on trematodiases, with emphasis on zoonotic fascioliasis and schistosomiasis. Vet. Parasitol. 163, 264–280.
- Matsumoto, J., Muth, S., Socheat, D., Matsuda, H., 2002. The first reported cases of canine schistosomiasis *mekongi* in Cambodia. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 33, 458–461.

- McGarvey, S.T., Carabin, H., Balolong Jr., E., Belisle, P., Fernandez, T., Joseph, L., Tallo, V., Gonzales, R., Tarafder, M.R., Alday, P., Willingham, A.L., Olveda, R., 2006. Cross-sectional associations between intensity of animal and human infection with *Schistosoma japonicum* in Western Samar province, Philippines. Bull. World Health Organ. 84, 446– 452.
- Montresor, A., Cong, D.T., Sinuon, M., Tsuyuoka, R., Chanthavisouk, C., Strandgaard, H., Velayudhan, R., Capuano, C.M., Le Anh, T., Tee Dato, A.S., 2008. Large-scale preventive chemotherapy for the control of helminth infection in Western Pacific countries: six years later. PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis. 2, e278.
- Mouritsen, K.N., 2002. The Hydrobia ulvae-Maritrema subdolum association: influence of temperature, salinity, light, water-pressure and secondary host exudates on cercarial emergence and longevity. J. Helminthol. 76, 341–347.
- MRC, 2005. The Mekong River Commission Basin Development Plan: National Sector Overview. Available at: http://www.mrcmekong. org/download/programmes/bdp/13-Natl_sector_reviews.pdf.
- Murugasu, R., Wang, F., Dissanaike, A.S., 1978. Schistosoma japonicum-type infection in Malaysia—report of the first living case. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 72, 389–391.
- Muth, S., Sayasone, S., Odermatt-Biays, S., Phompida, S., Duong, S., Odermatt, P., 2010. *Schistosoma mekongi* in Cambodia and Lao People's Democratic Republic. Adv. Parasitol. 72, 179–203.
- Newton, P.N., 1991. The use of medicinal plants by primates—a missing link? Trends Ecol. Evol. 6, 292–299.
- Ng, O.T., Ooi, E.E., Lee, C.C., Lee, P.J., Ng, L.C., Pei, S.W., Tu, T.M., Loh, J.P., Leo, Y.S., 2008. Naturally acquired human *Plasmodium knowlesi* infection, Singapore. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 14, 814–816.
- Ngern-klun, R., Sukontason, K.L., Tesana, S., Sripakdee, D., Irvine, K.N., Sukontason, K., 2006. Field investigation of *Bithynia funiculata*, intermediate host of *Opisthorchis viverrini* in northern Thailand. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 37, 662–672.
- Nguyen, T.L., Nguyen, T.P., Johansen, M.V., Murrell, K.D., Phan, T.V., Dalsgaard, A., Luong, T.T., Thamsborg, S.M., 2009. Prevalence and risks for fishborne zoonotic trematode infections in domestic animals in a highly endemic area of North Vietnam. Acta Trop. 112, 198– 203.
- Noor Azian, M.Y., Hakim, S.L., Sumiati, A., Norhafizah, M., 2006. Seroprevalence of cysticercosis in a rural village of Ranau, Sabah, Malaysia. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 37, 58–61.
- Nor Zainura, Z., Barkeh, H.J., Wong, J.S., Muhaya, M., 2005. A rare case of subretinal cysticercosis. Med. J. Malaysia 60, 650–652.
- Odermatt, P., Lv, S., Sayasone, S., 2010. Less common parasitic infections in Southeast Asia that can produce outbreaks. Adv. Parasitol. 72, 409–435.
- Pain, A., Bohme, U., Berry, A.E., Mungall, K., Finn, R.D., Jackson, A.P., Mourier, T., Mistry, J., Pasini, E.M., Aslett, M.A., Balasubrammaniam, S., Borgwardt, K., Brooks, K., Carret, C., Carver, T.J., Cherevach, I., Chillingworth, T., Clark, T.G., Galinski, M.R., Hall, N., Harper, D., Harris, D., Hauser, H., Ivens, A., Janssen, C.S., Keane, T., Larke, N., Lapp, S., Marti, M., Moule, S., Meyer, I.M., Ormond, D., Peters, N., Sanders, M., Sanders, S., Sargeant, T.J., Simmonds, M., Smith, F., Squares, R., Thurston, S., Tivey, A.R., Walker, D., White, B., Zuiderwijk, E., Churcher, C., Quail, M.A., Cowman, A.F., Turner, C.M., Rajandream, M.A., Kocken, C.H., Thomas, A.W., Newbold, C.I., Barrell, B.G., Berriman, M., 2008. The genome of the simian and human malaria parasite *Plasmodium knowlesi*. Nature 455, 799–803.
- Palmer, C.S., Traub, R.J., Robertson, I.D., Hobbs, R.P., Elliot, A., While, L., Rees, R., Thompson, R.C., 2007. The veterinary and public health significance of hookworm in dogs and cats in Australia and the status of *A. ceylanicum*. Vet. Parasitol. 145, 304–313.
- Phommasack, B., Saklokham, K., Chanthavisouk, C., Nakhonesid-Fish, V., Strandgaard, H., Montresor, A., Shuey, D.A., Ehrenberg, J., 2008. Coverage and costs of a school deworming programme in 2007 targeting all primary schools in Lao PDR. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 102, 1201–1206.
- Phongsasakulchoti, P., Sri-aroon, P., Kerdpuech, Y., 2005. Emergence of Opisthorchis viverrini cercariae from naturally infected Bithynia (Digoniostoma) siamensis goniomphalos. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 36 (Suppl. 4), 189–191.
- Poulin, R., 2006. Global warming and temperature-mediated increases in cercarial emergence in trematode parasites. Parasitology 132, 143–151.
- Pozio, E., 2001. Taxonomy of Trichinella and the epidemiology of infection in the Southeast Asia and Australian regions. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 32 (Suppl. 2), 129–132.
- Pozio, E., 2007. World distribution of Trichinella spp. infections in animals and humans. Vet. Parasitol. 149, 3–21.

- Pozio, E., Hoberg, E., La Rosa, G., Zarlenga, D.S., 2009. Molecular taxonomy, phylogeny and biogeography of nematodes belonging to the *Trichinella* genus. Infect. Genet. Evol. 9, 606–616.
- Pozio, E., Murrell, K.D., 2006. Systematics and epidemiology of trichinella. Adv. Parasitol. 63, 367–439.
- Pozio, E., Owen, I.L., La Rosa, G., Sacchi, L., Rossi, P., Corona, S., 1999. Trichinella papuae n.sp. (Nematoda), a new non-encapsulated species from domestic and sylvatic swine of Papua New Guinea. Int. J. Parasitol. 29, 1825–1839.
- Pozio, E., Owen, I.L., Marucci, G., La Rosa, G., 2004. Trichinella papuae in saltwater crocodiles (Crocodylus porosus) of Papua New Guinea. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 10, 1507–1509.
- Prociv, P., Croese, J., 1990. Human eosinophilic enteritis caused by dog hookworm Ancylostoma caninum. Lancet 335, 1299–1302.
- Prociv, P., Croese, J., 1996. Human enteric infection with Ancylostoma caninum: hookworms reappraised in the light of a "new" zoonosis. Acta Trop. 62, 23–44.
- Rajshekhar, V., Joshi, D.D., Doanh, N.Q., van De, N., Xiaonong, Z., 2003. Taenia solium taeniosis/cysticercosis in Asia: epidemiology, impact and issues. Acta Trop. 87, 53–60.
- Riley, S., Carabin, H., Belisle, P., Joseph, L., Tallo, V., Balolong, E., Willingham, A.L., Fernandez, T.J., Gonzales, R.O., Olveda, R., McGarvey, S.T., 2008. Multi-host transmission dynamics of *Schistosoma japonicum* in Samar province, the Philippines. PLoS Med. 5, e18.
- Rim, H.J., 1986. The current pathobiology and chemotherapy of clonorchiasis. Kisaengchunghak Chapchi. 24 (Suppl.), 1–141.
- Rim, H.J., 2005. Clonorchiasis: an update. J. Helminthol. 79, 269-281.
- Rim, H.J., Chai, J.Y., Min, D.Y., Cho, S.Y., Eom, K.S., Hong, S.J., Sohn, W.M., Yong, T.S., Deodato, G., Standgaard, H., Phommasack, B., Yun, C.H., Hoang, E.H., 2003. Prevalence of intestinal parasite infections on a national scale among primary schoolchildren in Laos. Parasitol. Res. 91, 267–272.
- Rollinson, D., Southgate, V.R., 1987. The genus Schistosoma: a taxonomic appraisal. In: Rollinson, D., Simpson, A.J. (Eds.), The Biology of Schistosomes: From Genes to Latrines. Academic Press, London, pp. 1–49.
- Ross, A.G., Li, Y.S., Sleigh, A.C., McManus, D.P., 1997. Schistosomiasis control in the People's Republic of China. Parasitol. Today 13, 152–155.
- Ross, A.G., Sleigh, A.C., Li, Y., Davis, G.M., Williams, G.M., Jiang, Z., Feng, Z., McManus, D.P., 2001. Schistosomiasis in the People's Republic of China: prospects and challenges for the 21st century. Clin. Microbiol. Rev. 14, 270–295.
- Rudge, J.W., Carabin, H., Balolong, E., Tallo, V., Shrivastava, J., Lu, D.B., Basanez, M.G., Olveda, R., McGarvey, S.T., Webster, J.P., 2008. Population genetics of *Schistosoma japonicum* within the Philippines suggest high levels of transmission between humans and dogs. PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis. 2, e340.
- Rudge, J.W., Lu, D.B., Fang, G.R., Wang, T.P., Basanez, M.G., Webster, J.P., 2009. Parasite genetic differentiation by habitat type and host species: molecular epidemiology of *Schistosoma japonicum* in hilly and marshland areas of Anhui Province, China. Mol. Ecol. 18, 2134–2147.
- Sadun, E.H., 1955. Studies on Opisthorchis viverrini in Thailand. Am. J. Hyg. 62, 81–115.
- Salim, L., Ang, A., Handali, S., Tsang, V.C., 2009. Seroepidemiologic survey of cysticercosis-taeniasis in four central highland districts of Papua, Indonesia. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 80, 384–388.
- Sato, M., Sanguankiat, S., Yoonuan, T., Pongvongsa, T., Keomoungkhoun, M., Phimmayoi, I., Boupa, B., Moji, K., Waikagul, J., 2010. Copromolecular identification of infections with hookworm eggs in rural Lao PDR. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. doi:10.1016/j.trstmh.2010.06.006.
- Sayasone, S., Odermatt, P., Phoumindr, N., Vongsaravane, X., Sensombath, V., Phetsouvanh, R., Choulamany, X., Strobel, M., 2007. Epidemiology of Opisthorchis viverrini in a rural district of southern Lao PDR. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 101, 40–47.
- Sayasone, S., Vonghajack, Y., Vanmany, M., Rasphone, O., Tesana, S., Utzinger, J., Akkhavong, K., Odermatt, P., 2009. Diversity of human intestinal helminthiasis in Lao PDR. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 103, 247–254.
- Schneider, C.R., 1976. Schistosomiasis in Cambodia: a review. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 7, 155–166.
- Scholz, T., Uhlirova, M., Ditrich, O., 2003. Helminth parasites of cats from the Vientiane province, Laos, as indicators of the occurrence of causative agents of human parasitoses. Parasite 10, 343–350.
- Setasuban, P., Vajrasthira, S., Muennoo, C., 1976. Prevalence and zoonotic potential of Ancylostoma ceylanicum in cats in Thailand. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 7, 534–539.
- Shi, F., Zhang, Y., Ye, P., Lin, J., Cai, Y., Shen, W., Bickle, Q.D., Taylor, M.G., 2001. Laboratory and field evaluation of *Schistosoma japonicum* DNA vaccines in sheep and water buffalo in China. Vaccine 20, 462– 467.

- Shih, C.M., Liu, L.P., Chung, W.C., Ong, S.J., Wang, C.C., 1997. Human babesiosis in Taiwan: asymptomatic infection with a *Babesia microti*like organism in a Taiwanese woman. J. Clin. Microbiol. 35, 450– 454.
- Simanjuntak, G.M., Margono, S.S., Okamoto, M., Ito, A., 1997. Taeniais/Cysticercosis in Indonesia as an Emerging Disease. Parasitology Today 13, 321–323.
- Singh, B., Kim Sung, L., Matusop, A., Radhakrishnan, A., Shamsul, S.S., Cox-Singh, J., Thomas, A., Conway, D.J., 2004. A large focus of naturally acquired *Plasmodium knowlesi* infections in human beings. Lancet 363, 1017–1024.
- Sinuon, M., Tsuyuoka, R., Socheat, D., Odermatt, P., Ohmae, H., Matsuda, H., Montresor, A., Palmer, K., 2007. Control of *Schistosoma mekongi* in Cambodia: results of eight years of control activities in the two endemic provinces. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 101, 34–39.
- Sithithaworn, P., Haswell-Elkins, M., 2003. Epidemiology of Opisthorchis viverrini. Acta Trop. 88, 187–194.
- Sithithaworn, P., Pipitgool, V., Srisawangwong, T., Elkins, D.B., Haswell-Elkins, M.R., 1997. Seasonal variation of *Opisthorchis viverrini* infection in cyprinoid fish in north-east Thailand: implications for parasite control and food safety. Bull. World Health Organ. 75, 125–131.
- Somers, R., Dorny, P., Geysen, D., Nguyen, L.A., Thach, D.C., Vercruysse, J., Nguyen, V.K., 2007. Human tapeworms in north Vietnam. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 101, 275–277.
- Sripa, B., 2008. Concerted action is needed to tackle liver fluke infections in Asia. PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis. 2, e232.
- Sripa, B., Kaewkes, S., Intapan, P.M., Maleewong, W., Brindley, P.J., 2010. Food-borne trematodiases in Southeast Asia epidemiology, pathology, clinical manifestation and control. Adv. Parasitol. 72, 305–350.
- Sripa, B., Kaewkes, S., Sithithaworn, P., Mairiang, E., Laha, T., Smout, M., Pairojkul, C., Bhudhisawasdi, V., Tesana, S., Thinkamrop, B., Bethony, J.M., Loukas, A., Brindley, P.J., 2007. Liver fluke induces cholangiocarcinoma. PLoS Med. 4, e201.
- Sripa, B., Pairojkul, C., 2008. Cholangiocarcinoma: lessons from Thailand. Curr. Opin. Gastroenterol. 24, 349–356.
- Steenhard, N.R., Storey, P.A., Yelifari, L., Pit, D.S., Nansen, P., Polderman, A.M., 2000. The role of pigs as transport hosts of the human helminths *Oesophagostomum bifurcum* and *Necator americanus*. Acta Trop. 76, 125–130.
- Strandgaard, H., Johansen, M.V., Pholsena, K., Teixayavong, K., Christensen, N.O., 2001. The pig as a host for *Schistosoma mekongi* in Laos. J. Parasitol. 87, 708–709.
- Suankratay, C., Suwanpimolkul, G., Wilde, H., Siriyasatien, P., 2010. Autochthonous visceral leishmaniasis in a human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)-infected patient: the first in thailand and review of the literature. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 82, 4–8.
- Sudewi, A.A., Wandra, T., Artha, A., Nkouawa, A., Ito, A., 2008. Taenia solium cysticercosis in Bali, Indonesia: serology and mtDNA analysis. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 102, 96–98.
- Sukmee, T., Siripattanapipong, S., Mungthin, M., Worapong, J., Rangsin, R., Samung, Y., Kongkaew, W., Bumrungsana, K., Chanachai, K., Apiwathanasorn, C., Rujirojindakul, P., Wattanasri, S., Ungchusak, K., Leelayoova, S., 2008. A suspected new species of Leishmania, the causative agent of visceral leishmaniasis in a Thai patient. Int. J. Parasitol. 38, 617–622.
- Sulistyaningsih, E., Fitri, L.E., Loscher, T., Berens-Riha, N., 2010. Diagnostic difficulties with *Plasmodium knowlesi* infection in humans. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 16, 1033–1034.
- Suttinont, P., Thammanichanont, C., Chantarakul, N., 1987. Visceral leishmaniasis: a case report. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 18, 103–106.
- Tan, C.H., Vythilingam, I., Matusop, A., Chan, S.T., Singh, B., 2008. Bionomics of Anopheles latens in Kapit, Sarawak, Malaysian Borneo in relation to the transmission of zoonotic simian malaria parasite *Plasmodium knowlesi*. Malar. J. 7, 52.
- Taylor, W.R., Tran, G.V., Nguyen, T.Q., Dang, D.V., Nguyen, V.K., Nguyen, C.T., Nguyen, L.T., Luong, C.Q., Scott, T., Dang, T.C., Tran, T.H., Nguyen, T.D., Pham, K.T., Fox, A., Horby, P., Wertheim, H., Doan, H.N., Nguyen, H.H., Trinh, L.M., Nguyen, T.V., Nguyen, K.V., Nguyen, D.H., 2009. Acute febrile myalgia in Vietnam due to trichinellosis following the consumption of raw pork. Clin. Infect. Dis. 49, e79–e83.
- Thisyakorn, U., Jongwutiwes, S., Vanichsetakul, P., Lertsapcharoen, P., 1999. Visceral leishmaniasis: the first indigenous case report in Thailand. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 93, 23–24.
- Thompson, R.C.A., Conlan, J.V. Emerging issues and parasite zoonoses in the Australasian region. Vet. Parasitol., doi:10.1016/j.vetpar.2011.04.025.

- Thu, N.D., Dalsgaard, A., Loan, L.T., Murrell, K.D., 2007. Survey for zoonotic liver and intestinal trematode metacercariae in cultured and wild fish in An Giang Province, Vietnam. Korean J. Parasitol. 45, 45–54.
- Tisdell, C., 2009. Trends in Vietnam's Pork Supply and Structural Features of its Pig Sector. Open Area Stud. J. 2, 52–64.
- Touch, S., Komalamisra, C., Radomyos, P., Waikagul, J., 2009. Discovery of Opisthorchis viverrini metacercariae in freshwater fish in southern Cambodia. Acta Trop. 111, 108–113.
- Traub, R.J., Hobbs, R.P., Adams, P.J., Behnke, J.M., Harris, P.D., Thompson, R.C., 2007. A case of mistaken identity—reappraisal of the species of canid and felid hookworms (Ancylostoma) present in Australia and India. Parasitology 134, 113–119.
- Traub, R.J., Inpankaew, T., Sutthikornchai, C., Sukthana, Y., Thompson, R.C., 2008. PCR-based coprodiagnostic tools reveal dogs as reservoirs of zoonotic ancylostomiasis caused by Ancylostoma ceylanicum in temple communities in Bangkok. Vet. Parasitol. 155, 67–73.
- Traub, R.J., Macaranas, J., Mungthin, M., Leelayoova, S., Cribb, T., Murrell, K.D., Thompson, R.C., 2009. A new PCR-based approach indicates the range of *Clonorchis sinensis* now extends to Central Thailand. PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis. 3, e367.
- Traub, R.J., Robertson, I.D., Irwin, P., Mencke, N., Thompson, R.C., 2004. Application of a species-specific PCR-RFLP to identify Ancylostoma eggs directly from canine faeces. Vet. Parasitol. 123, 245–255.
- Umadevi, K., Madhavi, R., 1997. Effects of light and temperature on the emergence of *Haplorchis pumilio* cercariae from the snail host, *Thiara tuberculata*. Acta Parasitilogica 42, 12–17.
- Urbani, C., Sinoun, M., Socheat, D., Pholsena, K., Strandgaard, H., Odermatt, P., Hatz, C., 2002. Epidemiology and control of *mekongi* schistosomiasis. Acta Trop. 82, 157–168.
- Van den Eede, P., Van, H.N., Van Overmeir, C., Vythilingam, I., Duc, T.N., Hung le, X., Manh, H.N., Anne, J., D'Alessandro, U., Erhart, A., 2009. Human *Plasmodium knowlesi* infections in young children in central Vietnam. Malar. J. 8, 249.
- Van den Eede, P., Vythilingam, I., Ngo, D.T., Nguyen, V.H., Le, X.H., D'Alessandro, U., Erhart, A., 2010. *Plasmodium knowlesi* malaria in Vietnam: some clarifications. Malar. J. 9, 20.
- van Hellemond, J.J., Rutten, M., Koelewijn, R., Zeeman, A.M., Verweij, J.J., Wismans, P.J., Kocken, C.H., van Genderen, P.J., 2009. Human *Plasmod-ium knowlesi* infection detected by rapid diagnostic tests for malaria. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 15, 1478–1480.
- Velasquez, C.C., Cabrera, B.C., 1968. Ancylostoma ceylanicum (Looss, 1911) in a Filipino woman. J. Parasitol. 54, 430–431.
- Vichasri, S., Viyanant, V., Upatham, E.S., 1982. Opisthorchis viverrini: intensity and rates of infection in cyprinoid fish from an endemic focus in Northeast Thailand. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 13, 138–141.
- Viriyavejakul, P., Viravan, C., Riganti, M., Punpoowong, B., 1997. Imported cutaneous leishmaniasis in Thailand. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 28, 558–562.
- Vu Thi, N., Dorny, P., La Rosa, G., To Long, T., Nguyen Van, C., Pozio, E., 2010. High prevalence of anti-Trichinella IgG in domestic pigs of the Son La province, Vietnam. Vet. Parasitol. 168, 136–140.
- Vythilingam, I., Tan, C.H., Asmad, M., Chan, S.T., Lee, K.S., Singh, B., 2006. Natural transmission of *Plasmodium knowlesi* to humans by Anopheles latens in Sarawak, Malaysia. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 100, 1087–1088.
- Waikagul, J., Dekumyoy, P., Anantaphruti, M.T., 2006. Taeniasis, cysticercosis and echinococcosis in Thailand. Parasitol. Int. 55 (Suppl.), S175–S180.
- Wandra, T., Depary, A.A., Sutisna, P., Margono, S.S., Suroso, T., Okamoto, M., Craig, P.S., Ito, A., 2006. Taeniasis and cysticercosis in Bali and North Sumatra, Indonesia. Parasitol. Int. 55 (Suppl.), S155–S160.
- Wandra, T., Margono, S.S., Gafar, M.S., Saragih, J.M., Sutisna, P., Dharmawan, N.S., Sudewi, A.A., Depary, A.A., Yulfi, H., Darlan, D.M., Samad,

I., Okamoto, M., Sato, M., Yamasaki, H., Nakaya, K., Craig, P.S., Ito, A., 2007. Taeniasis/Cysticercosis in Indonesia, 1996-2006. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 38, 140–143.

- Wang, T.P., Shrivastava, J., Johansen, M.V., Zhang, S.Q., Wang, F.F., Webster, J.P., 2006. Does multiple hosts mean multiple parasites? Population genetic structure of *Schistosoma japonicum* between definitive host species. Int. J. Parasitol. 36, 1317–1325.
- Wang, T.P., Vang Johansen, M., Zhang, S.Q., Wang, F.F., Wu, W.D., Zhang, G.H., Pan, X.P., Ju, Y., Ornbjerg, N., 2005. Transmission of *Schistosoma japonicum* by humans and domestic animals in the Yangtze River valley, Anhui province, China. Acta Trop. 96, 198–204.
- White, N.J., 2008. *Plasmodium knowlesi*: the fifth human malaria parasite. Clin. Infect. Dis. 46, 172–173.
- WHO, 1995. Control of foodborne trematode infections. Report of a WHO study group. World Health Organ. Tech. Rep. Ser. 849, pp. 1–157.
- WHO, 2008. Review on the Epidemiological Profile of Helminthiases and their Control in the Western Pacific Region, 1997–2008. Available at: http://www.wpro.who.int/NR/rdonlyres/0077CD18-11FE-4F89-B1EE-864F5D7F48CF/0/Helminths10YearReview_reformattedv2_pdf.
- WHO, 2009. First Mekong-plus programme managers workshop on lymphatic filariasis and other helminthiasis. Available at: http://www. wpro.who.int/internet/files/mvp/CambodiaLFNTD_report2.pdf.
- WHO, 2010. First World Health Organisation report on neglected tropical diseases. Working to overcome the global impact of neglected tropical diseases. Available at: http://www.who.int/neglected_ diseases/2010report/NTD.2010report_web.pdf.
- Wijers, D.J., Smit, A.M., 1966. Early symptoms after experimental infection of man with Ancylostoma braziliense var. ceylanicum. Trop. Geogr. Med. 18, 48–52.
- Willingham 3rd, A.L., De, N.V., Doanh, N.Q., Cong le, D., Dung, T.V., Dorny, P., Cam, P.D., Dalsgaard, A., 2003. Current status of cysticercosis in Vietnam. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 34 (Suppl. 1), 35–50.
- Willingham 3rd, A.L., Wu, H.W., Conlan, J., Satrija, F., 2010. Combating *Taenia solium* cysticercosis in Southeast Asia: an opportunity for improving human health and livestock production. Adv. Parasitol. 72, 235–266.
- Wykoff, D.E., Harinasuta, C., Juttijudata, P., Winn, M.M., 1965. Opisthorchis viverrini in Thailand—the Life Cycle and Comparison with O. felineus. J. Parasitol. 51, 207–214.
- Yang, G.J., Utzinger, J., Lv, S., Qian, Y.J., Li, S.Z., Wang, Q., Bergquist, R., Vounatsou, P., Li, W., Yang, K., Zhou, X.N., 2010. The Regional Network for Asian Schistosomiasis and Other Helminth Zoonoses (RNAS(+)) target diseases in face of climate change. Adv. Parasitol. 73, 101–135.
- Yang, J., Zhao, C.S., Qu, S.W., Jiang, W., Dong, H.R., 2005. [Seroepidemiological investigation on trichinosis in Dehong Prefecture]. Zhongguo Ji Sheng Chong Xue Yu Ji Sheng Chong Bing Za Zhi 23, 470.
- Yoshida, Y., Okamoto, K., Chiu, J.K., 1968. Ancylostoma ceylanicum infection in dogs, cats, and man in Taiwan. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 17, 378–381.
- Yoshida, Y., Okamoto, K., Matsuo, K., Kwo, E.H., Retnasabapathy, A., 1973. The occurrence of Ancylostoma braziliense (de Faria, 1910) and Ancylostoma ceylanicum (Looss, 1911) in Malaysia. Southeast Asian J. Trop. Med. Public Health 4, 498–503.
- Yu, S.H., Kawanaka, M., Li, X.M., Xu, L.Q., Lan, C.G., Rui, L., 2003. Epidemiological investigation on *Clonorchis sinensis* in human population in an area of South China. Jpn. J. Infect. Dis. 56, 168–171.
- Zhou, X.N., Wang, L.Y., Chen, M.G., Wu, X.H., Jiang, Q.W., Chen, X.Y., Zheng, J., Utzinger, J., 2005. The public health significance and control of schistosomiasis in China—then and now. Acta Trop. 96, 97–105.
- Zhu, H.M., Li, J., Zheng, H., 2006. Human natural infection of *Plasmodium knowlesi*. Zhongguo Ji Sheng Chong Xue Yu Ji Sheng Chong Bing Za Zhi 24, 70–71.